

Framework for Action

28 Ideas for State Executive Action to Prevent Gun Violence and Fight Gun Crime

By Chelsea Parsons, Arkadi Gerney, and Tim Daly

December 2015

WWW.AMERICANPROGRESS.ORG



Framework for Action

28 Ideas for State Executive Action to Prevent Gun Violence and Fight Gun Crime

By Chelsea Parsons, Arkadi Gerney, and Tim Daly December 2015

Contents

1	Introd	luction	and	summary
---	--------	---------	-----	---------

- 5 Strengthening background checks
- 15 Enhanced enforcement of current laws
- 27 Improved data collection and analysis
- 33 Enhanced community engagement
- 37 Enhanced oversight of gun carrying
- 43 Enhanced regulation of the gun industry
- **51 Conclusion**
- 52 About the authors and acknowledgements
- 54 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

It has been three years since one of the nation's most horrific mass shootings: the massacre at Sandy Hook Elementary School. The movement to enact stronger gun laws since that tragedy has been characterized by two seemingly conflicting trends. In communities across the country, the groundswell of activism and engagement has been unprecedented. The public is demanding action by local, state, and national leaders to address the epidemic of gun violence in this country—not only regarding the mass shootings that garner the bulk of media attention, but also for the thousands of shooting deaths that too often go unnoticed. Millions of Americans have signed petitions and pledges; called their elected representatives; and organized and attended rallies and vigils pleading for change. At the same time, the inertia in Congress has been inexorable, as our elected representatives have largely failed to heed these calls for action to enact the common sense legislation that is supported by a vast majority of Americans and would undoubtedly save lives.¹

Yet, in the face of these conflicting dynamics, there has been substantial leadership at the state level to take on the gun lobby and enact stronger gun laws. Since 2013, a number of states—including Colorado, Connecticut, Washington state, and Oregon—have enacted new laws to require background checks for all gun sales, closing the biggest loophole in the states' gun laws and bringing the total number of states that have implemented this law to 18.² In addition, 18 states have strengthened their laws to prevent domestic abusers from having easy access to guns.³ There has also been substantial innovation by many state legislatures to enact new approaches to gun violence: For example, in 2014, California enacted a law to provide a flexible remedy for family members to temporarily disarm an individual who is experiencing a mental health or other personal crisis that increased their risk of committing an act of gun violence.⁴

While action in Congress remains challenging, state leaders can continue to innovate and even go further to proactively address gun violence in this country. One opportunity that has been underutilized in many states is the option of nonlegislative action to address gun violence. State executives—including governors, attorneys general, public health officials, and heads of state police—have substantial authority to implement new regulations, policies, and protocols in order to address many different aspects of gun violence that affect local communities. Actively exercising this authority will have a real effect on both reducing gun violence and saving lives. At the same time, this type of executive action is crucial to help bolster and support the legislative efforts that are underway in many states to strengthen gun laws in the face of the gun lobby's extreme pressure and opposition. Use of executive authority will also help spur and drive new legislative efforts in states that have not yet been successful in this area.

In this report, the Center for American Progress offers 28 recommendations across six categories for how state executives can take nonlegislative action to address various aspects of gun violence in their communities:

Strengthening background checks

- 1. Issue guidance to licensed gun dealers to encourage them to conduct voluntary background checks on behalf of private sellers
- 2. Require background checks for private sales at gun shows that are held on publicly owned property
- 3. Create an interagency working group to evaluate the state's progress in providing prohibiting records to the background check system
- 4. Apply for federal grant funding to improve background check records
- 5. Ensure that all domestic violence and drug abuse prohibiting records are prevalidated and flagged in the background check system

Enhanced enforcement of current laws

- 6. Investigate and prosecute cases in which prohibited individuals attempt to purchase guns from licensed dealers and fail a background check
- 7. Create a dedicated gun crime investigative unit in state and local police departments to focus on illegal gun trafficking and gun crime
- 8. Create an illegal gun tip line
- 9. Increase the use of technology to solve gun crimes and prevent shootings

- 10. Implement de-escalation training for police officers and increase the use of independent prosecutors in investigations of police officers who use lethal force
- 11. Implement a lethality assessment program for officers who are responding to domestic violence calls
- 12. Implement statewide standardized protocol requiring prohibited domestic abusers to surrender all firearms in their possession
- 13. Provide guidance to local judges to ensure that they order the surrender of firearms by domestic abusers in appropriate cases

Improved data collection and analysis

- 14. Require state and local law enforcement agencies to trace all crime guns
- 15. Conduct an annual review of trace data to identify the largest sources of crime guns in the state
- 16. Create an opt-in program for law enforcement agencies across the state to share trace data
- 17. Create a review commission to study every gun-related death in the state
- 18. Improve statewide collection of crime and gun death data

Enhanced community engagement

- 19. Implement a violence-intervention program in local hospital emergency rooms for gunshot victims
- 20. Implement community-based programs to prevent violent crime in vulnerable communities

Enhanced oversight of gun carrying

- 21. Conduct an annual review of concealed-carry permit reciprocity agreements with other states and rescind those agreements with states that fail to meet certain standards
- 22. Conduct monthly background checks to ensure continued eligibility for individuals who have been issued concealed-carry permits
- 23. Use existing criminal laws to discourage reckless acts of open carry

Enhanced regulation of the gun industry

- 24. Increase security measures and improve other business practices of gun dealers
- 25. Create a grading system for gun dealers that incentivizes adoption of best practices
- 26. Use state and local buying power to encourage best practices by gun manufacturers and dealers
- 27. Divest public funds from gun manufacturers that fail to adopt best practices
- 28. Enforce state sales tax laws on high-volume sellers of guns who have not obtained a federal firearms license

To be sure, not every recommendation is appropriate or feasible in every state. State laws vary widely, and states often face varying challenges when it comes to gun violence. But the list of ideas offered in this report is intended to present wide-ranging options for state executives who are committed to taking real action to address gun violence in their communities.

Strengthening background checks

Requiring a background check for all gun sales is a key component to preventing gun access by individuals who pose an increased risk to public safety. Federal law currently requires a background check only for gun sales that are conducted by a federally licensed dealer, but sales by unlicensed individuals—commonly referred to as private sellers—are not required to include a background check. To date, 18 states and Washington, D.C., have acted to close this private sale loophole that makes it easy for people who are prohibited from gun possession—including convicted felons, domestic abusers, and the seriously mentally ill-to purchase a gun without a background check and with no questions asked.⁵ These laws have proven to be effective in reducing gun violence: In states that require background checks for all handgun sales, 48 percent fewer people commit suicide with guns, 46 percent fewer women are shot to death by their intimate partners, and 48 percent fewer police officers are killed with handguns.⁶ Moreover, data from states that have either adopted or repealed universal gun check laws demonstrate the effectiveness of such laws. In the decade since Connecticut enacted a law requiring individuals to obtain a permit—and pass a background check—before being allowed to purchase a handgun, the state has seen a 40 percent reduction in firearm homicides. In Missouri, where the state legislature voted in 2007 to repeal a similar permit-topurchase requirement that also included a background check for all handgun sales, firearm homicides have increased by 25 percent.⁷ While passing background checks legislation is key to reducing gun violence, there are a number of nonlegislative actions that state executives can take to strengthen the background check system and reduce the number of guns that are sold without a background check.

1. Issue guidance to licensed gun dealers to encourage them to conduct voluntary background checks on behalf of private sellers

Although private sellers are not required to conduct a background check before selling a gun in most states, this does not mean that they are prevented from doing so. In fact, private sellers should be encouraged to seek out a background check before selling a gun to ensure that a prospective buyer is not prohibited under state or federal law from possessing guns. In most states, private individuals do not have direct access to the gun background check system; however, they may seek the assistance of a licensed gun dealer to conduct the check on their behalf. In January 2013, as part of his package of 23 executive actions to address gun violence, President Barack Obama directed the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, or ATF, to make it clear that this was an appropriate use of the National Instant Criminal Background Check System, or NICS.⁸ ATF subsequently issued a letter to all licensed gun dealers advising them that they may access NICS to conduct voluntary checks for private sellers.⁹

States, too, can take action to encourage licensed dealers to facilitate background checks for private sales.¹⁰ For example, in 2009, the Maine Department of Public Safety issued a letter to all licensed dealers in the state, inviting them to participate in a voluntary program to conduct background checks for private sales.¹¹ The Department of Public Safety then compiled a list of participating dealers and made it publicly available so that private sellers who were seeking this service would know which dealers had agreed to provide it.¹² This was part of a larger program in Maine—the Gun Sellers Awareness Campaign—designed to educate gun dealers about the risks of selling guns to prohibited purchasers.¹³ A growing number of gun dealers around the country have begun offering this service. For example, a licensed gun dealer in Kingston, Tennessee, began offering free background checks for private sales in June 2015, and at least two other dealers in the local area have similar policies.¹⁴ The dealer explained that his policy was driven by the needs of the community, saying, "There is a growing sentiment that private sellers should do more to ensure guns don't fall into the hands of the wrong people."¹⁵

Other states should follow Maine's example of not only educating dealers in the state about the availability of the background check system to facilitate private sales but also encouraging them to use the system for this purpose.

2. Require background checks for private sales at gun shows that are held on publicly owned property

Gun shows, with their combination of gun sales by licensed dealers and private sellers, provide a unique environment for commerce in firearms and pose a heightened risk of illegal sales. A 2000 study by ATF reviewed 1,500 federal gun

trafficking investigations and found that at least 26,000 firearms had been diverted to the illegal secondary market from gun shows. It found that gun shows are the second largest source of illegally trafficked guns after corrupt dealers, with 30 percent of the guns that were involved in federal gun trafficking prosecutions over a two-and-a-half-year period having a connection to gun shows.¹⁶ Gun shows are a known venue for illegal gun sales: A 2009 investigation by the City of New York of seven gun shows in Nevada, Ohio, and Tennessee found that 63 percent of private sellers at these gun shows were willing to sell a firearm to buyers who indicated that they could not pass a background check.¹⁷ Some state executives have begun to recognize the need for increased oversight of gun shows: For example, in 2013, New York Attorney General Eric Schneiderman created a comprehensive set of best practices for gun show promoters to minimize the risk of illegal sales at these venues that was voluntarily adopted by all promoters in the state.¹⁸

While there is no central list of gun shows held across the country, review of a few websites reveals that gun shows are often held on state-owned property, such as state and county fairgrounds and convention centers. For example, according to just one gun show listings website—gunshows-usa.com—there were at least 381 gun shows across the country that were held on state or county fairgrounds between January and October 2015.¹⁹ State or local executives should use existing regulatory authority over the operation of these state- or county-owned venues to require background checks for all sales at gun shows held on these premises. Some local jurisdictions have attempted to use their authority as owners or managers of these properties to require that background checks are conducted on all sales at gun shows that are hosted in these venues. For example, in January 2014, county commissioners in Travis County, Texas, declined to renew the lease for the Saxet Gun Show at the county-owned Exposition Center after the show promoter refused the county's request to require background checks for all gun sales at the show.²⁰ Sam Biscoe, a county judge and chairman of the county commissioners, laid out the rationale behind the decision not to renew the lease, explaining, "If you use a public facility to sell guns, we really oughta have background checks done. Or don't use the facility."²¹ Similarly, in February 2013, the Tucson City Council passed a resolution requiring background checks for all gun sales at gun shows held on city-owned or managed property.²² While this was an action by a legislative body, it was not a binding ordinance, but rather, as described by Council Member Steve Kozachik, "[A] condition of using our property."²³

In addition to this type of contracting authority over state-owned venues, a number of states have granted rulemaking authority to administrative bodies that could permit this type of action. For example, the Iowa legislature created a state fair authority and board to organize the annual state fair and other events on the state fairgrounds.²⁴ The statute provides that the state fair board has "custody and control" over the fairground and may grant permission to vendors to sell goods on fair property "under rules the board prescribes."²⁵ The state fair authority then implemented numerous administrative rules governing the conduct of various types of events that are held on the fairgrounds, including horse shows²⁶ and farm animal sales.²⁷ It also issued administrative rules for permissible conduct in each of the facilities on the fairgrounds.²⁸ The Iowa state fair board could use this administrative authority to prescribe rules and standards for events held on the state fairgrounds, including a mandate that any gun show held on the property require a background check for every sale. Indeed, in 2004, the state fair board considered such a proposal but ultimately failed to enact it.²⁹

State executives should examine whether any gun shows are regularly held on state-owned or managed property and use their authority to ensure that background checks are performed for all sales at these events. Local executives can engage in the same exercise for county or municipal property.

3. Create an interagency working group to evaluate the state's progress in providing prohibiting records to the background check system

Since the enactment of the Brady Handgun Violence Prevention Act in 1993, federally licensed gun dealers have been required to conduct a background check prior to completing every gun sale.³⁰ To facilitate these checks, the Federal Bureau of Investigation, or FBI, created the National Instant Criminal Background Check System in 1998. NICS is a system that queries a number of databases to determine whether an individual is eligible to purchase a gun.³¹ In addition to using NICS, states may establish their own background check system and conduct their own checks for gun sales that occur within the state. Currently 13 states—referred to as Point of Contact States—have opted to conduct their own background checks for all gun sales. An additional seven states—known as Partial Point of Contact States or for handgun permit applications, but they rely on the FBI to conduct background checks for the sale of long guns.³²

It was the 2007 massacre at Virginia Tech that first highlighted the shortcomings in record submission to the background check system. The shooter in that incident was legally prohibited from purchasing a gun because of his mental health history, yet he was able to buy the guns that he used to kill 32 people because the record of his involuntary mental health treatment had not been provided to the background check system.³³ Since that time, a number of states have taken steps to evaluate their success in ensuring that gun-prohibiting records are provided to NICS and to identify areas for improvement. For example, in 2012, with grant funding from the U.S. Department of Justice, the Arizona Criminal Justice Commission created a NICS Task Force to identify problems with reporting prohibiting records to the background check system, as well as to develop solutions to address those gaps.³⁴ The task force included 76 members from a variety of local, state, and federal agencies, including police departments, prosecutors, corrections, court administrators, public health officials, elected officials, and criminal justice policymakers.³⁵ The task force examined challenges for all categories of prohibiting records and developed a comprehensive set of long-term recommendations, which included establishing clear protocol for who is responsible for entering and updating criminal justice information; creating a "score card" to measure each county's progress in maintaining accurate criminal history records; engaging in "criminal justice process mapping" to understand how each municipal and county criminal justice system handles criminal records; and providing county-specific technical assistance.³⁶ The task force also offered recommendations that were specific to each category of prohibiting record.³⁷ Similar task forces have been created in a number of other states, including Alabama, Nevada, New York, and Oregon.³⁸ In February 2013, Connecticut Gov. Dannel Malloy (D) issued a series of executive actions to address gun violence that included a direction to state agencies to evaluate existing protocols for providing information to the background check system.³⁹

While many states have relied on federal funding to support these task forces, states need not wait for an influx of new funding to begin identifying gaps in the flagging and submission of records to the background check system. State executives can begin the process: Convene all of the stakeholders in the state and request that state leaders in law enforcement, court administration, and mental health review the state's practices for providing prohibiting records to NICS and identify areas where gaps exist. This information can then provide a basis for a grant application for federal funding in order to address these issues.

4. Apply for federal grant funding to improve background check records

In response to the record submission issues that were brought to light by the Virginia Tech shooting, Congress enacted the NICS Improvement Act in 2008, providing incentives for states to submit all relevant mental health prohibiting records to the background check system and creating a new federal grant funding program—the NICS Act Record Improvement Program, or NARIP—to provide funding to the states in order to improve records submission.⁴⁰ Since 2009, 26 states have received grant funding through this program for a total of \$72.3 million.⁴¹ Many of these states saw substantial improvements over a short period in terms of the number of mental health records submitted to NICS.⁴² For example, from August 2010 to September 30, 2015, mental health records in NICS increased four-fold from approximately 864,962 to more than 4.1 million.⁴³ Over the same period, background check denials due to mental illness increased by 65 percent, which means that the system became much more effective at preventing people from buying guns who were prohibited because of their mental health history.⁴⁴ In 2015, an additional \$14.5 million was appropriated to the NARIP grant program, bringing the total amount of available grant funding to \$73 million after an unprecedented bipartisan vote in the U.S. House of Representatives.⁴⁵ Currently, roughly half of the states are eligible to apply for this grant funding, and, in 2014, 17 states received NARIP grants.⁴⁶

A second federal grant program is available to all 50 states to help improve criminal history records. The National Criminal History Improvement Program, or NCHIP, is funded by the Bureau of Justice Statistics and provides grant funding for states to improve the "quality, timeliness, and immediate accessibility of criminal history records and related information."47 This grant funding can be used to address many different aspects of criminal history records, including increasing personnel to conduct audits and perform manual data entry; upgrading records and case management systems; and improving information sharing across agencies.⁴⁸ The grant process takes place on an annual basis, and since NCHIP's inception in 1995, \$598,716,045 has been awarded to all 50 states.⁴⁹ While it is not specifically intended to improve records for firearm background checks, NCHIP funding can be used at the state level to address many aspects of criminal history records that are queried during NICS checks. For example, NCHIP funding could be used to improve a state's submission of arrest warrant records to the FBI. This improved submission would address a serious gap in reporting that includes the records of millions of fugitives who are prohibited from buying guns but whose records have not been provided to the background check system.⁵⁰

State executives should take advantage of this federal funding and apply for grants to address gaps in reporting to the background check system. To address issues that affect the success of a state's background check system, state leaders should also consider other sources of federal funding, such as the Violence Against Women Act's STOP Formula Grant Program, which provides funding for the criminal justice response to domestic violence.⁵¹

5. Ensure that all domestic violence and drug abuse prohibiting records are pre-validated and flagged in the background check system

While earlier efforts to address record submission gaps have focused primarily on mental health prohibiting records, similar challenges are present regarding other categories of records, specifically those relating to domestic violence and drug abuse. A focus on ensuring that domestic violence prohibiting records are provided to the background check system is crucial—not only because of the increased risk of homicide when abusers have access to guns, but also because gaps in the reporting of domestic violence records have been implicated in other mass shootings. For example, 15-year-old Jaylen Fryberg shot and killed four of his classmates in Marysville, Washington, in 2014 using a gun that was purchased by his father, Raymond Lee Fryberg Jr. Raymond had a permanent domestic violence protection order against him that should have prevented him from purchasing a gun. However, the record of this order was not provided to the FBI by the tribal court that issued it, and he was able to pass a background check and buy the gun later used by Jaylen in this attack.⁵²

Federal law prohibits domestic abusers from buying or possessing guns under two circumstances: if they have been convicted of a misdemeanor crime of domestic violence or are subject to a domestic violence restraining order.⁵³ Federal law also prohibits anyone who is "an unlawful user of or addicted to any controlled substance" from buying or possessing a firearm.⁵⁴ When an individual seeks to buy a gun from a licensed dealer and a background check is run, three databases are queried: the National Crime Information Center, or NCIC, which houses information about fugitives and restraining orders; the Interstate Identification Index, or III, which contains records regarding arrests and convictions; and the NICS Index, which contains other records relating to prohibited purchasers, such as mental health prohibiting records.⁵⁵

While the vast majority of background checks are completed immediately, roughly 9 percent of checks require additional time to determine if a record in one of these databases prohibits an individual from owning a gun.⁵⁶ Federal law allows three business days for this additional investigation; if the check has not been completed in those three days, the dealer has the discretion to complete the sale a transaction referred to as a "default proceed."⁵⁷ If, after a default proceed transaction, the FBI or state agency determines that the individual was, in fact, prohibited from gun possession—a transaction referred to as a "delayed denial"—the dealer is notified, and the matter is referred to ATF in order to retrieve the gun.⁵⁸

Default proceed cases pose a particular risk to public safety because they are eight times more likely than background checks that are resolved immediately to involve prohibited purchasers.⁵⁹ The risk of these transactions was highlighted in June 2015 when it was discovered that the perpetrator of the mass shooting at Emanuel AME Church in Charleston, South Carolina, bought his gun through a default proceed transaction. This occurred after errors in his criminal record prevented the FBI examiner from discovering that he admitted to illegal drug possession during an arrest and was therefore prohibited from buying a gun.⁶⁰

Additionally, data shows that delayed denial cases often involve individuals who are prohibited because of domestic violence. In 2003, the last year these data are available, domestic violence prohibitors made up the largest category of delayed denial transactions, accounting for 34 percent of these cases.⁶¹ This is more than twice the portion of denials based on domestic violence that occur during typical background checks that are resolved immediately.⁶²

There are a few reasons that domestic violence and drug abuse prohibiting records pose an increased challenge during gun background checks and can require additional investigation. First, many criminal history records in III are incomplete and do not have information about how an arrest was resolved, so it may not be clear as to whether an individual was actually convicted of a gun-prohibiting crime. Second, the federal definition of misdemeanor crime of domestic violence does not always align with a state's criminal code, so it may not be readily apparent from the record whether a misdemeanor assault conviction has all of the requisite elements to be federally prohibiting—for example, whether the crime occurred between people in a qualifying relationship. Similar issues often arise when there is an indication of illegal drug possession in a criminal record. Federal law bars gun buying for anyone who is an "unlawful user" of a controlled substance—a category that is further defined by regulation and FBI protocol to include individuals who have a history of repeated drug possession arrests or who admit to unlawful possession during the course of an arrest.⁶³ Whether a drug-related arrest that appears in a NICS background check is gun prohibiting requires a more detailed investigation by an FBI NICS examiner, which often requires inquiries to local law enforcement, who must search their records for key information.⁶⁴

One way for state and local law enforcement to alleviate the need for this type of additional investigation and minimize the number of default proceed and delayed denial transactions is for those agencies to prescreen and pre-validate these records as gun prohibiting. Pre-validation involves flagging an individual's criminal history record—either relating to an arrest, conviction, or restraining order—if it is one that prohibits the individual from purchasing a gun under state or federal law. Both NCIC and III have an option to flag a record as gun prohibiting, yet as of 2012, only 22 states are using these flags.⁶⁵ Pre-validating and flagging these records would eliminate any ambiguity when the FBI NICS examiner is trying to determine if an individual's criminal history renders them ineligible for gun possession, and it would reduce the number of cases that require an extensive, time-consuming investigation. Connecticut has begun to pre-validate records of misdemeanor domestic violence convictions as gun prohibiting and has created a form for state criminal court judges to use to affirmatively indicate that a conviction renders the defendant barred from buying guns under federal law.⁶⁶

State executives should take the following steps to ensure that domestic violence and drug abuse prohibiting records are properly identified in NICS:

- Establish a protocol for state and local police agencies to proactively assess whether a domestic violence misdemeanor conviction or restraining order or a drug-related arrest is sufficient to disqualify the individual from gun possession
- Ensure that this protocol includes the use of the Brady flag in both III and NCIC to affirmatively indicate that the individual is barred from buying or possessing a gun

.....

.

Enhanced enforcement of current laws

A common refrain from the gun lobby and those who oppose strengthening gun laws is that new gun laws are not necessary—we simply need to enforce the laws that are already on the books.⁶⁷ While this is an overly facile assessment of the current state of the nation's gun laws, it is true that there is much that state and local law enforcement can do to aggressively and effectively enforce existing gun laws in order to reduce the illegal trafficking of firearms, prevent prohibited individuals from having easy access to guns, and prevent gun violence in the community.

6. Investigate and prosecute cases in which prohibited individuals attempt to purchase guns from licensed dealers and fail a background check

When an individual attempts to buy a gun from a licensed dealer, they are required to complete a form—commonly referred to as a 4473—that asks for certain identifying information about the individual, as well as specific questions to ascertain whether the individual is prohibited from buying a gun.⁶⁸ Lying on this form is a federal crime, punishable by up to 10 years in prison.⁶⁹ However, federal prosecutions of this conduct are rare. In 2009, the FBI referred 71,010 cases of a prohibited purchaser attempting to buy a gun from a federally licensed dealer to ATF. After further investigation and the application of referral criteria that was developed jointly by ATF and the U.S. Attorney's Offices, the U.S. attorney ultimately accepted only 77 of these so-called lie-and-try-to-buy cases for prosecution.⁷⁰ In addition to being a violation of federal law, providing false information to a gun dealer in connection with a prospective purchase may also violate state laws regarding making false statements.⁷¹

The fact that an individual who is prohibited from gun possession even attempted to buy a gun can be a crucial piece of information to local law enforcement about the potential risk that person poses to public safety in their community. Some states have begun to take these lie-and-try-to-buy cases more seriously by investigating and, when appropriate, prosecuting offenders for this illegal conduct. In 2014, Oregon implemented new statewide protocols for police on how to investigate background check denials: When an individual fails a background check at a gun store, the state police are alerted through the state's Firearm Instant Check System, and state troopers are dispatched immediately to the dealer to investigate.⁷² In the first six months of the program, 1,071 firearm denial investigations were initiated, and 462 cases were referred to the district attorney for prosecution.⁷³

Virginia state police have also aggressively investigated individuals who have failed background checks. Since 2000, the state police notify local law enforcement when a resident of its jurisdiction fails a background check, and the local police conduct further investigation. This process has resulted in a number of criminal prosecutions.⁷⁴ In addition, Virginia state troopers have improved enforcement of current gun laws and background checks at gun shows, and arrests of individuals who were illegally attempting to buy guns at gun shows rose in the first three years after enforcement efforts began in 2011.⁷⁵ In Pennsylvania, too, the State Police Firearms Division initiates investigations whenever a denial is issued. Between 1999 and 2013, a total of 1,627 prohibited individuals were convicted for illegally attempting to buy firearms in the state.⁷⁶

Proactively investigating and prosecuting lie-and-try-to-buy cases is much easier in Point of Contact states—those that operate their own gun background check system—because the investigating agency is also the agency that conducts the background check and thus has real-time access to denial data. However, this type of proactive approach is also possible in non-Point of Contact states that rely on the FBI to conduct background checks for gun sales with cooperation from ATF and the FBI. For example, when an individual fails a background check because of an outstanding arrest warrant, the FBI contacts the law enforcement agency that issued the warrant and notifies it of the attempted purchase, as well as the location of the gun dealer.⁷⁷ State executives in these states should work with ATF and the FBI to develop standardized protocol for sharing information about NICS denials with state law enforcement agencies in order to facilitate active enforcement of these crimes.

7. Create a dedicated gun crime investigative unit in state and local police departments to focus on illegal gun trafficking and gun crime

To ensure a dedicated and specially trained focus on gun crime in local communities, some jurisdictions have created specific gun crime investigation units or, in smaller departments, have designated several officers to focus exclusively on gun crime. In August 2014, Delaware Gov. Jack Markell (D) announced the creation of a gun investigation unit within the state police. This investigative unit focuses on illegal gun sales and trafficking in the state and investigates illegal transfers of firearms, possession by prohibited purchasers, and the reporting of lost and stolen firearms.⁷⁸ In 2013, Maryland enhanced its gun trafficking enforcement with the creation of a gun trafficking task force and a dedicated gun center that provides assistance to local law enforcement agencies on cases involving guns.⁷⁹ During the first year that the Maryland Gun Center was in operation, its staff received 2,828 requests for assistance from state and local police. The Maryland Gun Tracing Task Force—a joint operation of law enforcement agencies across the state, as well as ATF—seized 723 guns, made 71 arrests, and executed 70 search warrants as a result of crime gun trace information in 2013 alone.⁸⁰ Many local police agencies have also begun developing their own dedicated gun investigative capacity. In Kansas City, Missouri, local police created an Illegal Firearms Squad comprised of local officers and ATF agents. The squad investigates the network of illegal guns across the larger metropolitan area.⁸¹ In Fresno, California, the city expanded its gun crime unit following a sudden uptick in violent crime in 2015. The gun crime unit was created in 2012, but it had only one detective until four detectives and a sergeant were recently added to the full-time unit.⁸² Similarly, in Jacksonville, Florida, the sheriff's office has a gun crime investigation unit, the aim of which is to reduce gun violence by focusing investigations on illegal gun networks. The Jacksonville unit is a partnership between the state and the county; the unit works with ATF and the state attorney's office, and it also has a special agent from the Florida Department of Law Enforcement.⁸³

As ATF continues to struggle with resource limitations and other burdens on its ability to effectively focus on illegal firearms trafficking,⁸⁴ state leaders should work to fill this gap and ensure a robust enforcement effort at the state level. State leaders should work with law enforcement to ensure a dedicated focus on gun trafficking and gun crime in police agencies across the state.

8. Create an illegal gun tip line

In addition to conducting proactive investigations into illegal gun trafficking and use of guns in crimes, law enforcement can also encourage civilians to help stem the use of illegal guns in their communities by implementing a tip line. These programs typically pay between \$100 and \$2,000 for information related to illegal guns.⁸⁵ This type of program has been implemented at the state level; in large cities, including Washington, D.C., Philadelphia, and Baltimore; and in small communities such as Jamestown, New York.⁸⁶ Despite some criticism regarding the effectiveness of such programs,⁸⁷ there have been tangible results. A tip line operated by the Miami-Dade County Police Department received more than 2,400 tips between June 2007 and February 2011, resulting in the confiscation of 535 guns, the arrest of 329 perpetrators, and the solving of three homicide cases.⁸⁸ Operation Gun Stop in New York City offers a reward of \$1,000 for anonymous tips, and the program has resulted in the recovery of 3,350 illegal guns since it was created in 2001.⁸⁹ In October 2015, Virginia Gov. Terry McAuliffe (D) announced the creation of an illegal gun tip line that will be operated by the state police.⁹⁰

State police should consider implementing a statewide crime gun tip line as a means to provide civilians an anonymous mechanism to report illegal guns in their community to help take dangerous weapons off the street.

9. Increase the use of technology to solve gun crimes and prevent shootings

There are a number of technology-based products and services available to state and local law enforcement to help solve gun crimes and more effectively respond to gun violence. One is the National Integrated Ballistic Information Network, or NIBIN, which is an "interstate automated ballistic imaging network" that ATF created in 1999.⁹¹ It allows law enforcement agencies to enter shell casing evidence into a database and search for matches from evidence collected at other crime scenes from any jurisdiction across the country.⁹² When a gun is fired, it leaves a number of unique marks—known as tool marks—on the bullet and the spent cartridge case. Because these marks are unique to each gun, they can serve as a fingerprint for a gun and allow investigators to connect bullets or casings to a specific gun, as well as to those left at other crime scenes.⁹³ Since 1999, more than 2.4 million shell casings have been catalogued in NIBIN, resulting in 68,000 matches between crime scenes.⁹⁴ Despite NIBIN's enormous potential to help solve individual gun crimes and identify larger patterns and trends in criminal use of guns in communities, evaluations of the program have found that ATF and local law enforcement largely underutilize the database.⁹⁵ However, some jurisdictions have developed innovative new programs to enhance the use of ballistics imaging technology and NIBIN in order to help solve local gun crime. In January 2013, the Denver Police Department created a new partnership with ATF called the Crime Gun Intelligence Center, or CGIC, to enhance the city's use of ballistics and crime gun tracing.⁹⁶ The primary goal of the CGIC is to engage in real-time ballistics analysis with a goal of analyzing shell casings using NIBIN within 24 to 72 hours following a shooting.⁹⁷ This emphasis on speed allows investigators to use ballistics evidence to generate leads much more quickly as a way to help apprehend active shooters.⁹⁸ As of April 2015, this program has aided investigations of more than 50 shootings and led to the arrest of at least 35 individuals.⁹⁹ Similar programs have been launched in Chicago, Boston, and New Orleans.¹⁰⁰

Another technology that can assist law enforcement in more effectively responding to and ultimately preventing shootings in the community are gunshot detection systems. This technology recognizes the sound of gunshots and relays the location of a shooting to police almost immediately, allowing law enforcement to respond even if a call is never placed to 911. This technology fills an important gap in police response to shootings, as many go unreported to police. For example, in the first month that this technology was in place in one community in Brooklyn, New York, the system—provided by the company ShotSpotter—detected 55 shooting incidents, but only 12 of those cases were reported to law enforcement through a 911 call.¹⁰¹ Relying solely on citizens to report incidents that involve gunfire means that police are not able to adequately respond to many shootings and, in turn, cannot adequately assess the level of gun violence in a community or develop targeted solutions to address it. In addition to enhancing the police response to shootings in communities that experience both high levels of gun violence and low rates of reporting, gunshot detection technology can provide law enforcement with increased data about the nature of gun violence in the community and trends in shootings, including locations that most frequently experience shootings; the time of day and day of the week when such incidents are more likely to occur; and shootings that occur without a victim but still negatively effect community health.¹⁰² Some police departments are also using this information to increase their engagement with the community. In September 2015, the Detroit Police Department announced a new program in which volunteers would knock

on doors in the immediate area where gunshots were detected three days after a shooting and inform residents that shots had been heard and offer information about local community services.¹⁰³

State executives should invest in technological innovations—including expanded use of NIBIN and gunshot detection technology—to provide additional tools for law enforcement to effectively address gun violence in the community.

10. Implement de-escalation training for police officers and increase the use of independent prosecutors in investigations of police officers who use lethal force

A number of high-profile police killings of unarmed African Americans—including Michael Brown in Ferguson, Missouri; Eric Garner in Staten Island, New York; and Walter Scott in North Charleston, South Carolina—have focused attention on the use of lethal force by police officers and raised a number of questions about these incidents, including how often they occur and the most effective methods for investigating them. Regarding frequency, in the past, there had been extremely limited data on the number of incidents in which police officers use lethal force against civilians. Reporting of these incidents to the FBI has been notoriously flawed and incomplete, which has left a significant data gap.¹⁰⁴ However, this year, two media outlets have stepped in to begin to fill this gap, tracking all instances of police officer killings of civilians in real time using media reports of these incidents. *The Guardian* has been counting all police-caused fatalities,¹⁰⁵ while *The Washington Post* has been tracking every instance of a police officer's fatal shooting of a civilian.¹⁰⁶ The results of these projects have been astounding and provide an unprecedented look at the frequency with which police officers use lethal force.

This new information, coupled with the growing list of unarmed African American men killed by officers, has led to numerous calls to revisit police training on de-escalation strategies. A survey of police agencies that was conducted by the Police Executive Research Forum in spring 2015 found that police recruits receive an average of 58 hours of training on the use of firearms and 49 hours of training on defensive tactics—but only 8 hours of training on de-escalation.¹⁰⁷ Preparing officers to de-escalate potentially dangerous interactions with the public is crucial—84 percent of the police killing of civilians counted by *The Guardian* involved individuals who were armed with a weapon. Many of these incidents were likely legally justified; however, it is certainly not a desirable outcome for society to have police officers using lethal force at this rate. Officers therefore need to be provided with tools and strategies for de-escalating conflicts, as well as with alternatives to the use of lethal force. A number of jurisdictions around the country have begun to improve this aspect of police officer training, including Seattle, Kansas City, Los Angeles, and Las Vegas.¹⁰⁸ In the "Final Report of the President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing," one of the recommendations is for law enforcement training on the use of force "to emphasize de-escalation" and include a focus on use of "less than lethal technologies."¹⁰⁹ A recent CAP report offering recommendations for improving police-community relations in Baltimore likewise recommended ensuring that all police officers in that city receive training on de-escalation techniques.¹¹⁰

In addition to these staggering numbers, a second issue that has received intensive scrutiny is the procedures in place for investigating cases in which a police officer kills a civilian. In many jurisdictions, these incidents are simply investigated in the same manner as any other criminal case by the local prosecutors. The wisdom of this approach has been questioned following the failure of local prosecutors to obtain grand jury indictments in some of these cases, particularly in the deaths of Michael Brown and Eric Garner. One concern with placing the responsibility for such investigations with the local prosecutor's office is that the prosecutors are not always able to remain impartial in these cases because of their close working relationship with the police department upon which they rely on to assist with investigations and prosecutions.¹¹¹

Some jurisdictions have addressed this potential conflict of interest by employing special or independent prosecutors to investigate allegations of improper use of force by police officers. For example, Maryland has established an independent special prosecutor's office that handles a variety of cases, including allegations of police misconduct.¹¹² In July 2015, New York Gov. Andrew Cuomo (D) issued an executive order appointing the New York state attorney general as a special prosecutor "in matters relating to the deaths of unarmed civilians caused by law enforcement officers," as well as to "review cases where there is a question of whether the civilian was armed and dangerous at the time of his or her death."¹¹³

Now that there are more accurate data about the frequency with which police officers use lethal force against civilians, state leaders in law enforcement need to take steps to address this form of violence in the community and ensure that police officers are resorting to lethal force only in rare circumstances. State executives should implement substantial de-escalation training for police officers statewide, providing officers with tools and strategies to de-escalate potentially dangerous encounters with civilians as an alternative to using lethal force. In addition, state leaders should consider options for using independent prosecutors who do not have a close working relationship with the local police department to investigate use-of-force cases in order to ensure appropriate oversight and accountability in these cases.

11. Implement a lethality assessment program for officers who are responding to domestic violence calls

The risk that a victim of domestic violence will be killed increases substantially when an abuser has access to a firearm. Having a gun in the home increases the risk of homicide of an intimate partner by eight times compared to households without guns and by 20 times when there is a history of domestic violence in the family.¹¹⁴ It is therefore crucial that officers who are responding to domestic violence calls take steps to determine whether an abuser has access to guns and whether there are other factors that increase the risk of homicide. To facilitate this process, domestic violence advocates and researchers have developed an evidence-based tool to help police officers assess whether a victim of domestic violence is at an increased risk for lethal violence. This approach, commonly known as a Lethality Assessment Program, or LAP, has been pioneered by the Maryland Network Against Domestic Violence, which created its program in 2005.¹¹⁵ In a jurisdiction that has implemented a LAP, a responding officer uses what is called a Lethality Screen to ask the victim a series of evidence-based questions to assess whether she or he faces an increased risk for homicide. This survey includes questions about the abuser's access to guns; previous use or threats to use a weapon against the victim; whether there has been a threat to kill either the victim or children; and other specific past violent or threatening behavior.¹¹⁶ LAP protocol then requires the officer to immediately contact the local domestic violence crisis hotline if the victim answers certain questions affirmatively and encourages the victim to talk to a trained advocate who provides information on safety planning, as well as options for how to leave the abusive relationship.¹¹⁷ The goal of the LAP is to provide an immediate connection to services for victims at the highest risk of fatal violence. A LAP often includes ongoing follow-up by service providers and law enforcement.¹¹⁸ A secondary benefit of the program—in addition to providing this connection to services—is that it gives officers a standardized method to ascertain an abuser's access to guns, improving officer safety and leading to a stronger criminal justice response to those cases.

As of 2013, jurisdictions in 30 states had implemented an LAP,¹¹⁹ including jurisdictions in Connecticut, Delaware, Indiana, Massachusetts, Missouri, Oklahoma, Vermont, and Virginia.¹²⁰ Maryland has implemented the program statewide.¹²¹ State executives should commit to implementing the LAP statewide to ensure that the most at-risk victims are provided a crucial connection to services and that police officers have an effective tool for responding in these cases.

12. Implement statewide standardized protocol requiring prohibited domestic abusers to surrender all firearms in their possession

Congress and many state legislatures have recognized the danger posed by domestic abusers with guns and have enacted laws that prohibit certain abusers from buying and possessing firearms, specifically those who have been convicted of a misdemeanor crime of domestic violence or are subject to a domestic violence restraining order.¹²² However, these laws are effective only if they are supported by standardized statewide protocol that enforces these statutory provisions and ensures that not only are prohibited domestic abusers prevented from buying new guns, but also that they are not able to continue possessing guns already owned prior to becoming prohibited. Most states have failed to implement such a protocol, leaving many victims of domestic violence vulnerable to abusers who are able to retain possession of their guns while the police and court system turn a blind eye. Additionally, a number of states have failed even to enact strong laws prohibiting domestic abusers from buying and possessing guns in the first place, creating an even more dangerous gap in the law.

Wisconsin and Oregon have been leaders in efforts to ensure that prohibited domestic abusers surrender their guns. In 2010, the State of Wisconsin Office of Justice Assistance's Violence Against Women Advisory Committee and the Governor's Council on Domestic Violence Surrender Protocol Committee developed a firearms surrender protocol and launched it as a pilot program in four local counties. ¹²³ This protocol had three elements:

• When victims of domestic violence petition the court and are granted a temporary restraining order, or TRO, the court schedules an injunction hearing to take place within 14 days. Both parties—the victim and the abuser—must complete and present a statement of firearms form at the hearing, listing all firearms the respondent owns.

- If a permanent order of protection is issued, and the abuser becomes prohibited from gun ownership under Wisconsin state law, the court orders the firearms that they own to be surrendered and schedules a separate firearms surrender hearing.
- When the protection order expires, the abuser may request that the court order the return of the surrendered firearms. Prior to returning any firearms, the sheriff's department conducts a background check to verify that they are now legally eligible to possess firearms. The court then notifies the victim when the guns are returned.¹²⁴

A study conducted by the University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee found that all parties involved in the above process reported that the implementation of this protocol was "not nearly as difficult or as onerous to implement as was first expected."¹²⁵ The evaluation of the pilot program in Wisconsin provided evidence that was used to successfully pass a statewide law in 2014 that codified the fire-arms surrender requirement following a domestic violence conviction or protective order.¹²⁶ The Oregon Firearms and Domestic Violence Task Force also created model surrender procedures for courts, law enforcement, prosecutors, victims' advocates, and defense counsel in order to ensure that abusers surrender their guns.¹²⁷ Multnomah County in Oregon has been a state leader in implementing this program, creating a comprehensive surrender program in 2013 that includes designated surrender locations and a surrender affidavit that the respondent must complete and file.¹²⁸

Local jurisdictions have also begun to explore this approach. For example, Dallas County has become the first county in Texas to require convicted domestic abusers or those who are subject to emergency protective orders to surrender their firearms. Judge Roberto Cañas designed the program, which asks respondents to tell the court if they own firearms. If they do, they will be ordered to surrender them and provide a receipt proving that they complied with this order. Individuals can surrender firearms either to the sheriff's department by turning them in to a private gun range—which has agreed to store all surrendered firearms—or they can give them to a verified third party.¹²⁹

In light of the overwhelming evidence that domestic abusers' access to guns dramatically increases the risk that a victim will be murdered, ¹³⁰ state leaders should take all available steps to ensure that abusers do not have easy access to guns. State executives should work with law enforcement, court officials, and domestic violence service providers to develop protocol for ensuring that domestic abusers are not permitted to retain possession of any guns once they become prohibited due to a disqualifying conviction or restraining order.

13. Provide guidance to local judges to ensure that they order the surrender of firearms by domestic abusers in appropriate cases

While there are a growing number of states that have enacted legislation prohibiting individuals subject to a domestic violence restraining order from buying or possessing a gun—mirroring the federal law in this respect—roughly half of the states have not passed similar laws.¹³¹ However, this does not mean that judges in these states are powerless to disarm domestic abusers. In a number of states, judges have broad authority to order a wide range of injunctive relief in domestic violence cases, including ordering the surrender of guns. For example, Pennsylvania,¹³² Rhode Island,¹³³ Maine,¹³⁴ and Texas¹³⁵ have laws specifically providing that judges may order the surrender of guns as part of a domestic violence protection order. Michigan law provides that a petitioner may apply to the court for an order enjoining the abuser from buying or possessing a gun.¹³⁶ Yet some research suggests that these permissive surrender laws are underutilized. A June 2015 report by Everytown for Gun Safety studying orders of protection that were issued in Rhode Island found that judges ordered the surrender of guns in less than 13 percent of cases where there was some indication that the abuser may have access to guns. That means that, between 2012 and 2014, 325 abusers who had access to guns were not required by the court to surrender these firearms during protection order proceedings.¹³⁷

Additionally, even in states that do not provide explicit statutory authority for ordering the removal of guns, judges generally have broad authority to order whatever relief is necessary as a condition of an order of protection to ensure the safety of a domestic violence victim. For example, a court in Alabama may order "other relief as it deems necessary to provide for the safety and welfare of the plaintiff or any children and any person designated by the court" as part of a temporary or final order of protection.¹³⁸ Judges in Nevada have the authority to order "such other relief as it deems necessary in an emergency situation" when issuing a temporary or extended order of protection.¹³⁹ In Florida, judges have the authority to order "such other relief as the court deems necessary for the protection of a victim of domestic violence, including injunctions or directives to law enforcement."¹⁴⁰

There is a robust body of judicial education materials focused on the issue of domestic violence. For example, the National Judicial Institute on Domestic Violence is a partnership of three organizations—Futures Without Violence, the National Council of Juvenile and Family Court Judges, and the Office on Violence Against Women-that, since 1999, has worked to offer educational programs to judges as a means to provide additional support and resources to aid in their handling of domestic violence, sexual assault, stalking, and elder abuse cases.¹⁴¹ In many jurisdictions, court administration officials work with advocates to create written guides—called benchbooks—for judges who handle domestic violence cases. The books provide information about the personal dynamics that are involved in domestic violence, the applicable state laws, and best practices for handling these cases.¹⁴² A 2015 review of benchbooks by the Center for Court Innovation found that a discussion of firearms is included in books in 17 jurisdictions, although many of these resources fail to include specific guidance for ensuring that abusers surrender their guns.¹⁴³ The Pennsylvania Coalition Against Domestic Violence has created a benchbook that fills this void, providing detailed, step-by-step guidance regarding the removal of guns, suggesting that judges:

- Ask about access to guns in all cases, order the removal of guns from abusers who have access, and strictly enforce those orders
- · Give warnings to defendants about the consequences of violating this order
- Disallow family or friends to act as safekeepers for surrendered guns for the duration of a removal order
- Create a procedure for return of guns upon expiration of the order
- Prioritize the safety of the victim and the community throughout this process¹⁴⁴

State executives and court administrators should ensure that judges receive training and educational materials regarding the need to ensure that abusers do not have access to guns, as well as the option to order surrender of firearms in protection orders—regardless of whether there is explicit statutory authority for this type of relief. Judges should be urged to exercise their authority to order this relief in appropriate cases.

Improved data collection and analysis

Developing smart and effective laws and policies to prevent gun violence requires access to accurate, detailed, and timely data about gun violence, gun deaths, and gun-related crimes. For decades, the gun lobby has campaigned to limit access to gun-related data.¹⁴⁵ This has primarily taken the form of restrictive policy riders to ATF's budget that limit access to crime gun trace data, as well as to the budgets of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention and the National Institutes of Health that have had a chilling effect on public health research into gun deaths and injuries.¹⁴⁶ But, despite these efforts to limit access to and analysis of gun crime and gun death data, there are a number of steps state and local leaders can take to improve the collection, analysis, and dissemination of this information. Doing so would have a significant effect in expanding the knowledge base regarding these issues and contribute to a more informed policy discussion.

14. Require state and local law enforcement agencies to trace all crime guns

A gun that is recovered at the scene of a crime can provide substantial information about gun crime and illegal gun trafficking in the community. One former branch chief at the ATF National Tracing Center explained the value of crime gun tracing, saying:

A single firearms trace can tell you who bought the gun, where it was purchased, what identification and address was used by the purchaser, and if the purchaser bought other handguns at the same time. One trace also has the potential to identify and link suspects involved in criminal violations, develop potential witnesses, determine the sources of firearms used in crimes, prove ownership, and produce new investigative leads.¹⁴⁷

ATF operates the National Tracing Center, which traces crime guns and manages eTrace, an internet-based service where local law enforcement agencies can submit information about guns that were recovered in crimes for tracing.¹⁴⁸

In a trace request, law enforcement identifies a recovered gun's model, the serial number, and manufacturer. ATF uses that information to contact the manufacturer of the gun. The manufacturer identifies the gun dealer who first sold the gun, and ATF interviews the dealer to learn the identity of the first retail purchaser of the gun. Typically, trace requests end when the first retail purchaser is identified.¹⁴⁹ Then law enforcement can use other investigative techniques to attempt to recreate the full ownership history of the gun. If they get lucky, they may be able to identify the person who used it in the crime that is being investigated. Trace data can also provide valuable intelligence about large gun trafficking networks. For example, after tracing 30 guns that were recovered at various crime scenes in Chicago, ATF discovered that all of these guns were originally sold in Marion, Ohio. The agency then worked with local law enforcement to disrupt a gun-trafficking ring that was illegally trafficking guns to Chicago in return for heroin.¹⁵⁰

Despite the value of crime gun tracing, this service is widely underutilized by local police departments. While the eTrace system is available for use by all U.S. law enforcement agencies, only 5,080 of nearly 18,000 agencies nationwide actively use eTrace to trace crime guns.¹⁵¹ One month after the shooting at Sandy Hook Elementary School, President Obama issued an executive order directing all federal law enforcement agencies to trace all guns recovered during criminal investigations.¹⁵² State executives can issue similar guidance to state and local law enforcement agencies. Law enforcement agencies in cities such as Boston¹⁵³, Chicago¹⁵⁴, and New York¹⁵⁵ currently work closely with ATF to trace crime guns in an attempt to identify gun traffickers. At the state level, both Texas and Massachusetts have developed protocols for law enforcement officers to encourage tracing: They have added mandatory fields to electronic recordkeeping systems so that officers must enter details about crime guns into state databases and submit them to ATF for tracing.¹⁵⁶ In New Jersey, the attorney general has directed all local law enforcement to report information about any gun used to commit a crime into both the NCIC and the New Jersey trace system, which is connected to eTrace, within 24 hours of recovery.¹⁵⁷ In October 2015, Virginia Gov. McAuliffe issued a package of executive actions to address gun violence, including that all local police departments in the state trace every crime gun.¹⁵⁸

Recognizing the value and potential of crime gun trace data, state executives should work with the state police to ensure that all law enforcement agencies in the state trace all crime guns and provide any necessary resources to those agencies to ensure compliance with this order.

15. Conduct an annual review of trace data to identify the largest sources of crime guns in the state

In addition to providing information to help solve individual crimes, crime gun tracing can provide comprehensive information about how illegal guns enter a community and, in particular, the gun dealers who are overrepresented in selling firearms that are used in crime. In examining trace data and identifying the first retail seller of recovered crime guns, law enforcement agencies have consistently found that a large share of crime guns originate from a small number of gun dealers who either knowingly divert guns to illegal markets or are negligent in the operation of their businesses.¹⁵⁹ Throughout the United States, the majority of guns used in crimes are traced back to just a small percentage of gun dealers.¹⁶⁰ Conducting an annual review and analysis of trace data can help identify these dealers and allow for more targeted enforcement.

An analysis of trace data of crime guns recovered in a jurisdiction can provide detailed information about the most prevalent sources of illegal guns used in crime in different communities. For example, Chicago's Office of the Mayor, in conjunction with the Chicago Police Department, has released two reports in recent years presenting information from trace analyses conducted on every gun recovered at crime scenes in the city. These analyses revealed that a significant portion of crime guns originated from just four local gun dealers.¹⁶¹ A similar 2013 analysis of crime guns recovered and traced in New York City revealed that it experienced a different problem: 90 percent of crime guns recovered in the jurisdiction were originally sold by out-of-state gun dealers.¹⁶² A recent study of gun trace data from Boston, conducted in partnership with the Mayor's Office, the Boston Police Department, and researchers at Harvard University, revealed yet a different problem: While the state has very strong gun laws that require recordkeeping for secondary market gun sales, this law is being inadequately enforced, and information about secondary gun transfers was missing for 63 percent of recovered handguns from Boston, where it should have been available.¹⁶³

This type of data analysis allows local leaders to develop highly targeted enforcement operations to address the illegal flow of guns into a specific community. In Chicago, that might mean focusing on those four dealers, while in New York City, law enforcement may instead choose to partner with law enforcement in the primary source states of guns recovered in crime. The Boston study demonstrates a need to focus on enforcing the existing strong gun laws in that jurisdiction. State executives should work with state and local law enforcement to conduct this type of annual review of trace data across their state and identify the leading sellers of crime guns that are recovered. In addition to mandating that all police agencies trace all crime guns, executives should require police agencies to share annual aggregate trace data with state police to facilitate this type of statewide review of the illegal gun market.

16. Create an opt-in program for law enforcement agencies across the state to share trace data

Despite the value of crime gun trace data for identifying illegal gun trafficking networks and helping solve gun crimes, local law enforcement is often hampered in making the best and most proactive use of this data. One obstacle is limitations on the use and dissemination of trace data that were enacted by Congress in 2004.¹⁶⁴ These limitations took the form of riders to ATF's budget, collectively referred to as the Tiahrt Amendments after their original sponsor, Rep. Todd Tiahrt (R-KS). These riders drastically limit public disclosure of trace data and prohibit the use of this data in civil actions.¹⁶⁵ Rollbacks to these restrictions enacted in 2008 and 2010 have eliminated some of the harshest restrictions on law enforcement access to this data.¹⁶⁶ Yet, even with this access, it remains difficult for local law enforcement agencies to effectively access trace data from other jurisdictions when it may be relevant to ongoing criminal investigations. For example, eTrace is not set up to allow law enforcement agencies to directly access trace data relating to guns recovered in another jurisdiction—they can learn that such information exists through a query of eTrace, but they need to obtain the data directly from the other law enforcement agency.¹⁶⁷ This limits the ability of local law enforcement agencies to conduct proactive intelligence-based investigations into crime that crosses its borders.

ATF has created a new initiative to minimize the remaining burdens of the Tiahrt Amendments on law enforcement's access to trace data. Through its "collective data sharing initiative," ATF allows state and local law enforcement agencies to opt in to a program that allows them to share all trace data directly with other participating agencies in the state in real time.¹⁶⁸ This initiative was first piloted in Virginia in 2013 and provides additional information for participating law enforcement agencies to analyze patterns of gun trafficking throughout the state. In the first eight weeks that the program was active in Virginia, 25 of the states' 352 local law enforcement agencies agreed to join the information-sharing database, and most law enforcement agencies in the state are expected to join in the future.¹⁶⁹ Illinois and Maryland were scheduled to be the next two states to pilot a statewide opt-in program through ATF's collective data sharing program.¹⁷⁰

State executives should explore how they can participate in this type of opt-in program to enhance the proactive use of trace data in the state in order to address gun trafficking.

17. Create a review commission to study every gun-related death in the state

In an effort to better understand certain types of deaths—most often domestic violence and child abuse-related homicides—many states and local jurisdictions have established standardized protocol for conducting a detailed review of these cases. This review process often takes the form of a board or commission that is typically composed of elected leaders, law enforcement, service providers and victim advocates, health care providers, and members of the academic community. Engaging in this type of detailed and systematic case-by-case review can illuminate trends and patterns in these deaths and help craft a more targeted and strategic response to preventing them.¹⁷¹ This approach can also be used to study gun deaths in the state as a way to help state leaders, law enforcement, service providers, and develop programs to help prevent future deaths.

One example of this type of program is the Homicide Review Commission created in the city of Milwaukee, Wisconsin, in January 2005—in an effort to combine public health and law enforcement approaches to violence in the city.¹⁷² The commission is composed of service providers, members of the community, criminal justice professionals, and government officials. It engages in a progressive review process of homicides and near-fatal shootings and also reviews nonfatal shootings in order to study and understand this type of violence.¹⁷³ The commission issues annual reports that provide a detailed overview of homicides in the city, including an analysis of the most common circumstances in which homicides occurred, a demographic breakdown of perpetrators and victims, and a review of the communities most affected by homicides and nonfatal shootings.¹⁷⁴ A program evaluation conducted by the National Institute of Justice found that this homicide review process has resulted in a 52 percent reduction in homicides throughout the city from January 1999 through December 2006.¹⁷⁵ State leaders should convene statewide stakeholders to conduct an annual review of gun deaths. The resulting body of data and research could help guide legislative and policy proposals that are tailored to address the specific needs of the state. Alternatively, state executives could tailor this review process to focus on a subset of gun deaths that relate most closely to a challenge apparent in the state. For example, states with the highest rates of gun murders—such as Louisiana, Mississippi, and Alabama—could focus incident review efforts on those cases, whereas states with higher rates of gun-related suicides—such as Alaska, Wyoming, and Montana—could focus tracking efforts on those gun deaths.¹⁷⁶

18. Improve statewide collection of crime and gun death data

Access to accurate and timely data is a critical component to understanding crime and violence in a given jurisdiction. The data allow local leaders to identify trends in violent crime and develop effective strategies for reducing crime and enhancing community safety. The Uniform Crime Report, or UCR, which is published by the FBI, is the most comprehensive database of crime statistics in the country. Reporting to this program is voluntary, however, which has led to a number of gaps in the information.¹⁷⁷ An illustrative example is the number of civilian homicides that are committed by police officers and reported each year to the FBI—which are known as justifiable homicides. Recent national attention on these incidents has led to the realization that the data available to the FBI regarding these homicides are grossly inaccurate. A Bureau of Justice Statistics study released in March 2015 found that the FBI's reported number for justifiable homicides was at least 50 percent lower than the actual total.¹⁷⁸

While the U.S. Department of Justice has not mandated that local law enforcement report crime data to the FBI, state executives can take action to improve data collection and reporting in their jurisdiction. For example, in February 2015, New York Gov. Cuomo ordered that all crime reporting agencies in the state provide statistics for all of the categories in the "Supplementary Homicide Report," including murder, negligent manslaughter, and justifiable homicide.¹⁷⁹ California Attorney General Kamala Harris created a new initiative in September 2015 that provides increased public access to data about civilian deaths while in custody in order to increase transparency and help contribute to informed policymaking.¹⁸⁰

State executives should consider options similar to those taken in New York and California to improve data collection and reporting on all categories of gun deaths in the state.

Enhanced community engagement

Passing strong laws and implementing executive policies to reduce gun violence and minimize access to guns by individuals who pose a heightened risk of harm to the community is only one aspect of an effective approach to addressing gun violence. State leaders must also support community-based initiatives to address other issues that contribute to violence: poverty, lack of economic and educational opportunities, and an often deeply damaged relationship with the police. Many strong and innovative community-based programs have focused on gun violence prevention for decades, and they combine the unique strengths of particular communities' grassroots and an evidence-based public health approach to preventing violence.

19. Implement a violence-intervention program in local hospital emergency rooms for gunshot victims

One often missed opportunity to intervene in an ongoing cycle of violence and prevent retaliatory action is in the hospital emergency room. In many communities that experience high rates of gun violence—particularly gang-related violence—victims of gunshot wounds and other violent assaults often do not seek the assistance of law enforcement because they do not trust police. However, they will seek medical treatment in order to address their injuries. These hospital visits can offer a crucial opportunity to engage with young people—as they are most often both the perpetrators and victims of violence—and provide them with a connection to community and social services. These programs can also help prevent retaliatory violence, which is a major cause of fatal violence in many communities—especially among young people.¹⁸¹

Hospital-based violence-intervention programs have been implemented in a number of jurisdictions around the country since the mid-1990s. One such program was established in 1998 at a trauma center at the University of Maryland School of Medicine. Individuals who participated in the program saw significant positive results in terms of reduced criminal activities and repeat hospitalizations. Patients who were admitted to the trauma center for injury due to a violent assault, and who had a previous hospitalization for a similar injury, could participate in the Violence Intervention Program. Participants were assigned a social worker who created a service plan that could include substance abuse treatment, employment training and services, and conflict-resolution training. The social worker made home visits after the patient was discharged. The patients also participated in weekly group sessions with other participants. Additionally, the individual's parole or probation officer was involved in the ongoing engagement.¹⁸² A study of this program compared participants with a control group who did not receive these services. It found that—between January 1, 1999, and October 1, 2001 individuals who did not participate in the program were six times more likely to be rehospitalized as a result of a violent assault; three times more likely to be arrested for violent crimes; and four times more likely to be convicted of a violent crime as compared to patients who participated in the program.¹⁸³ These programs have been implemented in many trauma hospitals across the country, including more than 30 programs that are part of the National Network of Hospital-based Violence Intervention Programs, which was founded in 2009.¹⁸⁴ Harborview Medical Center in Seattle, Washington, is launching a new initiative in 2015 based on a successful intervention program that the hospital used for patients with injuries related to alcohol abuse. Under this program, patients admitted to the hospital for a gunshot wound will be interviewed by a social worker in the hospital and offered "individual case management."¹⁸⁵ The management will include 12 followup sessions in order to build skills such as conflict resolution and explore the role of guns in the patient's environment.¹⁸⁶

State executives should implement hospital-based violence-intervention programs in all public hospitals in high-violence communities. They also should provide support and incentives for these programs to be implemented in private hospitals in these communities as well.

20. Implement community-based programs to prevent violent crime in vulnerable communities

In addition to policies and programs focused on illegal gun access and gun trafficking into the community, state and local leaders should consider programs aimed at addressing the underlying root causes of violence and preventing violent altercations in affected communities. Easy access to guns and widespread illegal gun carrying drive fatal altercations—but there are also other factors at play in communities that experience high rates of violent crime that are not necessarily addressed by laws and policies that focus solely on guns.

There are several program models that address violence in high-risk communities. Harvard criminologist David Kennedy developed an early model that was implemented in Boston in 1996 designed around a concept of focused deterrence.¹⁸⁷ This program, called Operation Ceasefire, created a partnership with law enforcement and community leaders to identify individuals responsible for violent crimes in the community and reach out directly to them in order to intervene and attempt to prevent future violence. In this program, local, state, and federal law enforcement officers invited the high-risk individuals to a community meeting. There, they explained that future violence would be met with a strong justice-system response, including long criminal sentences, and that all gang members would be held criminally accountable for the acts of individual members. In addition to these "sticks," officers also offered "carrots" through connections to social services, such as job training and substance abuse treatment.¹⁸⁸ Boston's Operation Ceasefire program had a significant effect on reducing both homicides of young men and gun-related assaults in the city: One evaluation of the program found a 63 percent reduction in the average number of youth homicides per month after the program began, as well as a 25 percent reduction in the monthly number of gun assaults.¹⁸⁹ This model has been implemented in a number of other cities with similar results.¹⁹⁰

Another model focuses less on law enforcement outreach and employs former gang-involved individuals to deter future violence. One such program, Baltimore's Safe Streets, was launched in 2007.¹⁹¹ This initiative employed "street outreach workers," many of whom were formerly incarcerated, to mediate conflicts in the community and work with high-risk youth to prevent violence.¹⁹² A 2012 evaluation of this program found that it had an effect on reducing gun violence in the four communities studied: Across the four sites, the program was associated with preventing 35 nonfatal shootings and five murders.¹⁹³ One neighborhood that was evaluated experienced a 56 percent reduction in homicides and 34 percent reduction of nonfatal shootings.¹⁹⁴ The researchers found that the community mediation aspect of the program seemed to have a significant effect on reducing violence.¹⁹⁵ In a similar program in Rhode Island, the Institute for the Study and Practice of Nonviolence places trainers, many of whom are formerly incarcerated, into underserved neighborhoods to prevent retaliation and provide advocacy, mentoring, and conflict mediation to high-risk youths who live there. The Streetworkers program serves over 3,000 individuals per year.¹⁹⁶

These programs provide promising models for addressing the underlying root causes of violence in affected communities. State executives should work with community leaders, law enforcement, and public health experts to identify the communities that suffer from the highest levels of gun violence in the state and devote resources to implementing and operating community-based intervention programs as a way to reduce that violence.

Enhanced oversight of gun carrying

State laws vary widely as to the scope and scale of concealed gun carrying. Each state sets its own standards and requirements for the carrying of concealed loaded guns, and every state grants at least some individuals the privilege of carrying concealed firearms. Some states have strict eligibility and training requirements for concealed-carry applicants, while others have enacted lax permitting systems that allow most individuals to carry as long as they are not prohibited from possessing a gun under federal law.¹⁹⁷ Every state allows qualified individuals to carry concealed firearms, and six states allow residents to carry concealed guns without any permit at all.¹⁹⁸ State laws also vary widely as to where permit holders may carry guns, with some states having expansive laws that allow carrying in most locations, including bars, houses of worship, and school grounds.¹⁹⁹ State leaders have an obligation to ensure that only law-abiding, legally qualified individuals are allowed to carry guns and that an individual's ability to carry guns does not infringe on the rights of others to a safe community.

21. Conduct an annual review of concealed-carry permit reciprocity agreements with other states and rescind those with states that fail to meet certain standards

In addition to setting standards for eligibility to carry concealed firearms, each state makes a determination as to whether to grant reciprocity or recognition to other states' carry permits. States take a variety of approaches to determine whether to grant this reciprocity: According to a 2015 report, as of 2013, 10 states and the District of Columbia did not recognize any out-of-state permits, and 22 states recognized a limited number of out-of-state permits.²⁰⁰ The states that offer selective reciprocity tend to limit this privilege to states that have equally as stringent permitting laws—for example the state of Virginia accepts out-of-state permits if the permit holder is 21 or older, the issuing state provides instant verification, and the issuing state's law prevents individuals who would be ineligible

in Virginia from acquiring a permit.²⁰¹ Today, Virginia has a reciprocity agreement with 13 other states and informally honors the permits issued by an additional 17 states.²⁰² New Mexico has a similar system in place: The requirements of another state's permitting system must be at least as stringent as New Mexico's law, include a fingerprint background check for applicants, restrict permits to individuals who are 21 or older, require both classroom and live-fire training, and have a statewide system for issuing permits.²⁰³ Currently, New Mexico has reciprocity agreements with 24 other states.²⁰⁴

However, states should not treat reciprocity agreements as static documents. State laws regarding concealed-carry permitting change regularly, and states that agree to honor out-of-state permits need to regularly review those agreements to ensure that they continue to reflect the laws and standards of the state. An analysis of pending state legislation by the Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence found that, since 2013, 31 states have introduced legislation that would weaken the eligibility requirements or the process for obtaining a concealed-carry permit.²⁰⁵ A number of states do engage in a regular review of reciprocity agreements. For example, in 2013, the Pennsylvania Office of the Attorney General modified its agreement with Florida,²⁰⁶ after Marqus Hill—whose Pennsylvania carry permit was revoked in 2006 but who was able to obtain a permit in Florida in 2007-shot and killed an 18-year-old who was breaking into his car in 2010.²⁰⁷ With the revision, Pennsylvania residents who have concealed-carry permits from Florida are no longer able to use these out-of-state permits to carry guns in Pennsylvania.²⁰⁸ New Mexico has a similar review process, and the state revoked its reciprocity agreement with Utah in 2010 after the New Mexico Department of Public Safety found that Utah's licensing requirements did not meet the minimum standard set in New Mexico.²⁰⁹ Nevada has also been vigilant about re-evaluating reciprocity agreements: In 2009, the state revoked its agreements with Florida and Utah;²¹⁰ in 2013, it revoked its agreement with Arizona;²¹¹ and most recently, the state revoked reciprocity with Michigan.²¹² Notably, however, the state legislature passed a bill in May 2015 that significantly weakened Nevada's reciprocity system and required the state to recognize weaker concealed-carry permits issued by other states.²¹³

The head of the state agency that is responsible for concealed-carry permit reciprocity agreements should conduct an annual review of these agreements to ensure that this privilege is offered only to states that have imposed standards at least as strong as the state that is offering reciprocity.

22. Conduct monthly background checks to ensure continued eligibility for individuals who have been issued concealed-carry permits

Another aspect of concealed-carry permitting laws that varies from state to state is the duration of such permits. The validity of permits ranges from one year in Hawaii to seven years in Florida, with many states issuing permits for a five-year period.²¹⁴ The long duration of these permits creates the risk that an individual who is granted a permit could become prohibited from gun possession yet retain their valid concealed-carry permit. For example, in 2011, *The New York Times* investigated the permit system in North Carolina and found that 2,400 permit holders were convicted felons or misdemeanants who were barred from owning guns, yet the state failed to revoke or suspend their permits.²¹⁵ A 2007 investigation by the *Sun-Sentinel* found that Florida had granted concealed-carry permits to more than 1,400 individuals who had been convicted of felonies, 216 with outstanding warrants, and 128 with active domestic violence restraining orders.²¹⁶ The risk of dangerous people retaining their carry permits is escalated in the roughly 20 states where purchasers can buy a gun without a background check if they have a valid concealed-carry permit.²¹⁷

The Kentucky State Police have been a leader on this issue through the 2006 implementation of a process for regularly confirming the continued eligibility for concealed-carry licenses. State police conduct a monthly background check on every licensee to ensure that they have not become prohibited from gun possession or otherwise ineligible for a carry license.²¹⁸ This process has proven effective: In 2014, the Kentucky State Police revoked 601 concealed weapons licenses and suspended an additional 738 licenses.²¹⁹ Other states have implemented a process for alerting the licensing authority when an individual becomes ineligible for a carry permit. In Virginia, the state police enter the names of every concealed-carry permit holder in its statewide criminal records system. If they find that an individual has become disqualified due to an intervening criminal issue, the police unit notifies the circuit court that issued the concealed handgun permit.²²⁰ In 2014, these notifications resulted in the revocation of 670 permits in the state.²²¹

Law enforcement leaders should follow these examples and implement a process for conducting regular background checks on all concealed-carry permit holders to ensure their continued eligibility. When necessary, they also should suspend or revoke the permits of those individuals who no longer meet the requirements for this privilege.

23. Use existing criminal laws to discourage reckless acts of open carry

While carrying concealed guns is regulated by some type of permit process in the vast majority of states, openly carrying long guns without any type of permit is legal, with few limitations, in 44 states.²²² In recent years, there has been a growing movement of open-carry enthusiasts who engage in public displays of open gun carrying to protest gun laws and attempt to normalize public gun carrying.²²³ Open-carry demonstrations have taken place at restaurants, stores, and other businesses,²²⁴ and in recent months, open-carry activists have begun patrolling locations to provide increased security. For example, open-carry activists demonstrated outside of a number of military recruiting offices²²⁵ after the attack on a military recruiting center and a naval reserve center in Chattanooga, Tennessee, on July 16, 2015, resulted in the murder of five service members.²²⁶ These individuals claimed to be providing increased security and protection at these locations despite the fact that they were asked by military officials not to do so because they themselves posed a new security threat.²²⁷ Members of the Oath Keepers—a controversial citizen militia group—also engaged in armed patrols in Ferguson, Missouri, in August 2015 during demonstrations around the one-year anniversary of the shooting death of Michael Brown by a police officer who was ultimately relieved of criminal liability when the grand jury declined to bring charges.²²⁸ Their presence was unwelcome by both demonstrators and police, with the police chief characterizing their actions as "unnecessary and inflammatory."229 Law enforcement has expressed concern about this type of open-carry display, warning that it creates a dangerous situation where police officers are unable to quickly ascertain whether an armed individual poses a risk to public safety.²³⁰

While open carry is legal in most states, the manner in which an individual displays a firearm and the totality of the circumstances may violate other criminal laws. Openly carrying guns in a reckless or threatening manner may violate criminal laws relating to menacing,²³¹ reckless endangerment,²³² or improper display or brandishing of a weapon.²³³ Law enforcement should use existing laws to prevent reckless and dangerous displays that create public safety risks and generate fear and unease in the community. In June 2015, for example, police in Gulfport, Mississippi, arrested two individuals who were openly carrying a shotgun in Wal-Mart and pumped a round into the chamber; they were charged with disturbance in a public place and disturbance of the public peace.²³⁴ In 2012, police officers in Louisville, Kentucky, arrested and charged a man with menacing and disorderly conduct after he refused an officer's instruction to conceal the gun that he was openly carrying in an Arby's restaurant following complaints

by concerned customers.²³⁵ While there are numerous criminal laws that this conduct may violate, local police agencies often mistakenly believe that all acts of open carrying are permissible and constitutionally protected. In the Gulfport case, the police chief initially declined to arrest the individuals, focusing solely on the open-carry element of their conduct and saying that "the actions of these two men are sanctioned by state laws," although such actions did have a negative effect on the community.²³⁶

State attorneys general should develop guidance for local law enforcement agencies regarding what state laws may be violated by reckless acts of open gun carrying and clarifying that, even in states where some form of open carrying is permitted, this does not provide blanket immunity over reckless and dangerous public displays of guns.

.....

Enhanced regulation of the gun industry

Regulating the gun industry is a critical part of ensuring that the actors involved in introducing guns into the stream of commerce are doing so in a safe and legal manner. ATF is the primary regulatory body that is responsible for ensuring that manufacturers and gun dealers comply with federal law. However, ATF's budget has remained stagnant over the past two decades, and it operates with limited resources, making it difficult—and sometimes impossible—for ATF agents to regulate the industry at even a minimum standard. Inspections of gun dealers are an important tool that ATF has at its disposal for detecting illegal gun networks and cracking down on the small percentage of gun dealers that supply the majority of all crime guns recovered by law enforcement.²³⁷ But, because of limited resources, ATF agents are unable to inspect most gun dealers with any regularity. The Department of Justice Office of the Inspector General reviewed ATF's gun dealer inspection program and found that, between 2007 and 2012, more than 58 percent of gun dealers in the United States had not been inspected for at least five years.²³⁸ State executives have a number of options that can fill in the gaps in ATF's regulation of the gun industry and help prevent the diversion of guns into illegal trafficking networks.

24. Increase security measures and improve other business practices of gun dealers

Federal law sets the baseline standards for who is eligible to become a federally licensed gun dealer and what requirements must be met to obtain and maintain a federal firearms license. Federal law and regulations also set conduct standards for licensed dealers, including requiring background checks for all gun sales, maintaining recordkeeping and reporting standards, and employing required business practices, such as making trigger locks available at the point of sale.²³⁹ A number of states have implemented additional licensing or business practice requirements for gun dealers.²⁴⁰ Fifteen states require gun dealers to obtain a second state-issued license to operate.²⁴¹ Other state laws require gun dealers to take certain specific

actions, such as posting warning signs about the risks of keeping unsecured guns in homes with children, and conducting background checks on gun store employees.²⁴² Still other states have enacted laws imposing additional security requirements on gun dealers to help maintain control over their dangerous inventory. For example, California and Minnesota have legislation that controls the specific manner in which guns must be stored when the business is closed,²⁴³ while Connecticut, New Jersey, and Minnesota have legislation requiring that gun dealers use specific types of electronic security systems.²⁴⁴ Implementing these types of security measures can have a significant effect on the extent to which guns are diverted from the lawful stream of commerce to illegal gun markets by protecting against theft.²⁴⁵

However, ensuring that gun dealers implement strong security measures does not always require new legislation. In states that have already enacted laws requiring gun dealers to obtain a second state-issued gun dealer's license or have mandated other business practices for gun dealers in the state, executives should review those laws and consider whether they can be improved or strengthened by regulation. For example, in January 2015, the New Jersey State Police proposed strengthening the current regulations that govern the conduct of gun dealers in several ways, using the authority provided by statute to "prescribe standards and qualifications for retail dealers of firearms and their employees for the protection of the public safety, health and welfare":²⁴⁶

- Require dealers to label all guns in inventory with information about each gun that is consistent with information required to be kept in the dealer's written records
- Immediately notify the state police if the statutorily-required security system becomes inoperable and, if it cannot be fixed within 24 hours, store all guns and ammunition in inventory at another licensed dealer or come up with an alternative approved security method
- Report any thefts or losses of guns or ammunition to the state police within 24 hours
- Prohibit a dealer from storing guns or ammunition at any location other than their licensed business location without obtaining approval from the state police²⁴⁷

Executives in states with legislation in place governing the conduct of gun dealers should evaluate these laws and evaluate whether they can strengthen regulations and require increased security measures.

25. Create a grading system for gun dealers that incentivizes adoption of best practices

While gun dealers are licensed by ATF and subject to oversight by the federal government, there are relatively few federal laws and regulations that impose restrictions on the operation of these businesses. There are, however, a number of proven best practices that are effective at reducing thefts and losses of guns from gun stores and the knowing diversion of guns into the illegal secondary market.²⁴⁸ To incentivize gun dealers to voluntarily adopt these best practices, state executives should create a grading system for gun dealers that takes into account certain aspects of the dealer's business. This system would allow law-abiding gun purchasers to be informed about businesses that have taken steps to minimize illegal access to guns and choose to patronize only those dealers.

This grading system would be similar to those used in a number of jurisdictions to grade restaurants²⁴⁹ and could award points for the implementation of the following business practices, many of which have already been adopted by major gun retailers, including Wal-Mart:²⁵⁰

- Refusing to engage in "default proceed" sales and requiring a completed background check before completing a sale
- Videotaping sales to deter straw purchasing and monitor employees
- Requiring state-issued identification at the point of sale to deter use of fake IDs
- Posting consistent signage to notify customers of applicable laws, particularly regarding straw purchasing
- Conducting regular inventory audits to ensure that no guns are missing from inventory

- Implementing certain minimum security measures, including alarms and afterhours storage of guns in a secure location that is not visible from outside
- Providing private sale background checks for a minimal fee
- · Conducting background checks of gun store employees

Implementing a grading system for gun dealers would incentivize the adoption of common-sense business practices, which would, in turn, help prevent the diversion of guns into illegal secondary markets. This system also would allow consumers to make informed decisions about which gun stores they wish to patronize.

26. Use state and local buying power to encourage best practices by gun manufacturers and dealers

Municipalities are some of the largest purchasers of firearms in the country. As mass purchasers that are buying firearms and ammunition for police and county sheriff's departments, local governments can use their power as consumers to influence the gun industry and incentivize them to adopt practices that can help reduce the flow of guns into illegal markets. The primary lever that the gun industry has for preventing the massive flow of illegal guns is to monitor gun dealers and require dealers to implement safeguards that have been proven to deter straw purchases and illegal sales.²⁵¹ Some of the most effective practices for gun dealers to stem the flow of their merchandise to criminals include simple measures such as installing security cameras and using electronic record keeping for sales and inventory.²⁵²

In January 2013, the National Conference of Democratic Mayors agreed that the buying power of city police departments was an important and previously ignored component of the government's range of tools to combat gun violence. In partnership with Mayors Against Illegal Guns, the coalition of mayors agreed that they would consider gun manufacturers' compliance with certain public safety criteria when they were selecting which manufacturers to purchase firearms from.²⁵³ In 2014, the mayor of Jersey City, New Jersey, Steven M. Fulop, worked with the public safety director to implement a new survey of gun manufacturers as part of the procurement process in order to ascertain the extent to which a manufacturer engages in ethical and responsible practices.²⁵⁴ The survey includes questions

on compliance with background check laws, methods for the destruction of old weapons, and the production of assault weapons for civilian use.²⁵⁵ Other law enforcement departments in North Carolina, Illinois, New York, Connecticut, and Florida have adopted similar practices, looking at how gun manufacturers address gun safety technology, as well as their standards for selecting which gun dealers they will sell firearms to.²⁵⁶ In Miami-Dade County, Florida, elected officials in 14 municipalities agreed to purchase firearms for local police departments only from dealers and manufacturers that implement a set of responsible practices, such as conducting regular inventory checks and training employees to identify straw purchasers.²⁵⁷ In September 2015, Boston announced a new initiative to include a survey of vendor practices as part of the bidding process for the Boston Police Department's gun purchases as a means "to ensure the vendors and retailers are following best practices in their own company to prevent illegal gun sales and theft."²⁵⁸

State and local police executives should include some measure of a prospective gun vendor's compliance with an established set of best practices as part of the bidding and procurement process for buying department-issued guns.

27. Divest public funds from gun manufacturers that fail to adopt best practices

Another way that states and municipalities interact with the gun industry is through investing public funds in portfolios that include interests in gun manufacturers. After the shooting at Sandy Hook Elementary School in December 2012, many state and local officials examined the extent to which their investments support the gun industry and questioned whether this was an appropriate investment of public funds. A number of public retirement systems have taken steps to divest from the gun industry. In 2013, the Teachers' Retirement System of the City of New York and the New York City Employees' Retirement System divested all of its shares in gun and ammunition manufacturers—a total of \$13.5 million and \$16.2 million, respectively.²⁵⁹ City Comptroller John Liu explained these actions, saying, "There is no need to support these companies, whose products can destroy lives and shatter communities in the blink of an eye. Our investment portfolio gains nothing by doing business with these firms."²⁶⁰ In 2013, the California State Teachers' Retirement System announced that it intended to divest from manufacturers that produce guns that are illegal in California, primarily assault weapons and high-capacity ammunition magazines.²⁶¹

Another approach is to consider options for using the leverage of a public investment portfolio to encourage the gun industry to adopt best practices—in the same way that states and municipalities can use their buying power to influence the conduct of gun manufacturers. Public investment portfolio managers could provide notice to their portfolios' gun manufacturers of their intention to divest from the company unless they implement certain best practices, including requiring gun dealers who sell their products to adopt the policies outlined in recommendation 25 above; taking security measures to ensure that their guns are not lost or stolen in transit; including second, hidden serial numbers on guns to make it more difficult to render firearms untraceable; and limiting or eliminating any contributions to organizations that lobby against common-sense gun laws. This approach could make a divestment strategy even more effective by giving manufacturers the option of altering their practices to retain the business of these public accounts.

State executives charged with overseeing and managing public investment portfolios should evaluate the extent of their investments in the gun industry and explore options for using the leverage of their investment portfolios to encourage the gun industry to adopt best practices.

28. Enforce state sales tax laws on high-volume sellers of guns who have not obtained a federal firearms license

Nearly every state imposes a sales tax on goods sold within the state.²⁶² In determining which sellers of goods are subject to the sales tax collection requirement, many state laws consider the frequency of sales activity-either in terms of the number of occasions during which sales are made or the quantity of goods sold. A number of states exempt low-volume or low-frequency sellers who engage only in infrequent, casual, or occasional sales from the sales tax collection requirement. For example, under Florida law, an individual is exempt from collecting sales tax on "occasional sales," or those that occur no more than twice during the year.²⁶³ Georgia law exempts from sales tax a "casual sale transaction," which is defined as the sale of property over a 12-month period that does not exceed \$500.²⁶⁴ Under Missouri law, a person is not considered to be "engaged in business" as a retailer for purposes of sales tax collection if their total sales in a calendar year do not exceed \$3,000.²⁶⁵ These state sales tax laws are similar to the federal law governing which sellers of firearms are required to apply to ATF in order to become a licensed gun dealer. Federal law requires gun sellers who are "engaged in the business" of dealing in firearms to obtain a license and further defines that

term to explain that those individuals engaged only in "occasional sales" are not considered to be engaged in the business and, as a result, not required to obtain a license from ATF.²⁶⁶ Unlike many of the state sales tax collection laws, which are very detailed and provide explicit guidance as to what it means to be an occasional seller, the federal law and regulation defining what it means to be engaged in the business of dealing in firearms—and what is meant by the term "occasional sales"—is vague, ambiguous, and creates the opportunity for bad actors to exploit this weakness and sell guns at a high volume without obtaining a gun dealer's license.²⁶⁷

Private gun sellers often take advantage of these casual or occasional sales exceptions so they can avoid collecting sales tax. For example, a 2009 investigation of seven gun shows conducted by the City of New York found that many private sellers operating at those shows advertised their tax-free sales in addition to their status as an unlicensed seller who was not required to conduct a background check.²⁶⁸ While some vendors of other types of products may exploit these sales exemptions and, in doing so, deprive the state of revenue, the stakes are higher when the products being sold are guns and this conduct is coupled with an evasion of the federal law requirement that individuals engaged in the business of dealing in guns must obtain a federal firearms license from ATF. In those circumstances, individuals are able to sell guns in large quantities without any paperwork at the state or federal level and without conducting a firearms background check as a way to ensure that the buyer is legally authorized to purchase a gun.

States often focus tax enforcement efforts on vendors of products that pose a heightened risk to the community. The most common example is tax enforcement of tobacco products. Many states, including Pennsylvania, New Jersey, and Minnesota, have focused enforcement efforts on ensuring compliance with all state laws relating to collection of sales and other required taxes for cigarettes and other tobacco products.²⁶⁹ State executives should likewise focus sales tax enforcement efforts on high-volume private sellers of guns who are violating both the federal law by not obtaining a federal firearms license—and not conducting background checks—and state law by failing to collect sales tax for these gun sales.

Conclusion

State executive leaders are in a powerful position to use their existing authority to implement strong regulations, policies, and programs to address many aspects of gun violence that devastates communities across the country. The 28 ideas offered in this report are intended to start the conversation about how elected leaders can use this authority to take action—this is certainly not an exhaustive list. State executives should continue to innovate and lead on this issue and, in doing so, help drive more comprehensive legislative change to strengthen gun laws.

About the authors

Chelsea Parsons is Vice President of Guns and Crime Policy at the Center for American Progress. Her work focuses on advocating for progressive laws and policies relating to guns and the criminal justice system at the federal, state, and local levels. Prior to joining CAP, she was general counsel to the New York City criminal justice coordinator, a role in which she helped develop and implement criminal justice initiatives and legislation in areas including human trafficking, sexual assault and family violence, firearms, identity theft, indigent defense, and justice system improvements. She previously served as an assistant New York state attorney general and a staff attorney law clerk for the Second Circuit Court of Appeals. She is a graduate of Sarah Lawrence College and Brooklyn Law School.

Arkadi Gerney is a Senior Fellow at the Center for American Progress. Prior to joining CAP, he was senior director for policy, partnerships, and public affairs at Opower, a fast-growing software company that works with more than 75 utilities in the United States and across the globe to improve the effectiveness of their energy-efficiency portfolios and motivate their customers to save energy. Prior to joining Opower, Gerney worked as special advisor and first deputy criminal justice coordinator to New York City Mayor Michael R. Bloomberg (I), where he managed Mayors Against Illegal Guns, a national coalition that Mayor Bloomberg co-chaired. During his time in the mayor's office, Gerney oversaw the coalition's growth to more than 600 mayors, led successful campaigns to influence federal legislation, partnered with Wal-Mart to develop a landmark gun seller code of conduct, and led New York City's undercover investigation of out-of-state gun shows. He received his bachelor's degree in government from Harvard College and a law degree from Harvard Law School.

Tim Daly is the Director for Campaigns, Guns and Crime at the Center American Progress. Prior to joining CAP, Daly served as the interim chief of staff and legislative director to Rep. Mike Thompson (D-CA), where he was responsible for developing and planning Rep. Thompson's legislative agenda, overseeing Rep. Thompson's Washington, D.C. and district staff, and directing the House Democratic Gun Violence Prevention Task Force, which Rep. Thompson chairs. Prior to joining Rep. Thompson's staff in June 2010, Daly served as a fellow in the U.S. Attorney's Office for the District of Columbia from 2009 to 2010; campaign manager and finance director for the Peter Franchot for Maryland state comptroller campaign from 2006 to 2009; and as communications director for Rep. Earl Blumenauer (D-OR) from 2004 to 2006. Over the past 10 years, Daly has also consulted on several other political and ballot issue campaigns throughout Maryland and New York.

Acknowledgements

The authors wish to thank Lauren Spiegel, Shelley Vanneman, Eugenio Weigend, Jordan Jones, and Sarah Clements for research assistance for this report.

Endnotes

- 1 Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, "Large Majority of Americans—Including Gun Owners—Support Stronger Gun Safety Policies," Press release, June 3, 2015, available at http://www.jhsph. edu/news/news-releases/2015/large-majority-ofamericans-includin-gun-owners-support-stronger-gunsafety-policies.html; Quinnipiac University, "American Voters Say Carter is Best Ex-President, Qunnipiac University National Poll Finds; The Word 'control' Affects Attitudes on Guns," Press release, November 5, 2015, available at http://www.quinnipiac.edu/news-andevents/quinnipiac-university-poll/national/releasedetail?ReleaseID=2300; Michele Richinick, "More than 90% of Americans support background checks, poll says," MSNBC, July 4, 2014, available at http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/majority-americanssupport-background-checks-poll-says#50280.
- 2 Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "2015 State Gun Law Trendwatch," February 27, 2015, available at http:// smartgunlaws.org/2015-state-gun-law-trendwatch/.

3 Ibid.

- 4 The Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "California's New Gun Violence Restraining Order Law," available at http://smartgunlaws.org/californias-new-gun-violencerestraining-order-law-2/ (last accessed October 2015).
- 5 Everytown for Gun Safety, "Background Checks," available at http://everytown.org/issue/background-checks/ (last accessed October 2015).
- 6 Ibid.
- 7 Carina Storrs, "Connecticut's Strict Gun Law Linked to Large Homicide Drop," CNN, June 13, 2015, available at http://www.cnn.com/2015/06/12/us/gun-law-homicide-drop/; Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, "Connecticut Handgun Licensing Law Associated with 40 Percent Drop in Gun Homicides," June 11, 2015, available at http://www.jhsph.edu/news/newsreleases/2015/connecticut-handgun-licensing-law-associated-with-40-percent-drop-in-gun-homicides.html; Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, "Repeal of Missouri's Background Check Law Associate with Increase in State's Murders," available at http:// www.jhsph.edu/news/news-releases/2014/repeal-ofmissouris-background-law-associated-with-increase-instates-murders.html (last accessed October 2015).
- 8 The White House, "Now Is the Time: Gun Violence Reduction Executive Actions" (2013), available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/docs/ wh_now_is_the_time_actions.pdf.
- 9 Chad J. Yoder, "Open Letter to All Federal Firearms Licensees" (Washington: Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives: 2013), available at https:// www.atf.gov/file/56331/download. ATF subsequently issued more specific guidance for gun dealers about this process. See Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "ATF Proc. 2013-1" (2013) available at https://www.atf.gov/file/4961/download.
- 10 Executives in Point of Contact states that operate a state-based firearm background checks system should confirm that nothing in the authorization legislation or applicable state regulations limit a gun dealer's ability to use the system to facilitate private sales.

- 11 State of Maine Department of Public Safety, "Letter to Federally Licensed Firearms Dealers," October 5, 2009. On file with the authors.
- 12 Maine State Legislature, "Listing of Federal Firearms Licensees Participating in the State of Maine Resolve to Provide Assistance to Private Sellers of Firearms" (2014), available at http://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/ usao-me/legacy/2014/03/06/participating_ffl_listing. pdf.
- 13 United States Attorney's Office District of Maine, "Maine's Project Safe Neighborhoods and Project Sentry Initiatives," available at http://www.justice.gov/ usao-me/project-safe-neighborhood (last accessed October 2015); This campaign and outreach to FFLs was initiated in Maine by a resolution passed by the state legislature in 2009. For more information, see Resolve, To Provide Assistance to Private Sellers of Firearms, H.P. 782 – L.D. 1138, 124 Legislature. 1 sess, available at http://www.mainelegislature.org/ros/LOM/ LOM124th/124R1/pdf/RESOLVE53.pdf. However, such legislation was not required for the Maine Department of Public Safety to take these actions, as the federal government has already made it clear that FFLs are authorized to use NICS for this purpose.
- 14 Ed Marcum, "Store Will Do Gun Transfers for Free," Knoxville News Sentinel, July 28, 2015, available at http://www.knoxnews.com/business/store-will-dogun-transfers-for-free_73072735.

15 Ibid.

- 16 Department of the Treasury, Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco & Firearms, "3. Review of Firearms Trafficking Investigations." In Following the Gun: Enforcing Federal Law Against Firearms Traffickers (Washington: Department of the Treasury, 2000), p. 13, available at https://www.atf. gov/sites/default/files/assets/Firearms/chap3.pdf.
- 17 City of New York, "Gun Show Undercover: Report on Illegal Sales at Gun Shows" (2009), p. 6, available at http://www.nyc.gov/html/om/pdf/2009/pr442-09_report.pdf. Another undercover investigation in 2011 of a Phoenix, Arizona, gun show, found that investigators could purchase guns even after indicating to the private seller that they were prohibited purchasers and could not pass a background check. See City of New York, "Mayor Bloomberg Announces Results of Undercover Investigation Into Firearms Sales at Arizona Gun Show," Press release, January 21, 2011, available at http://www.nyc.gov/portal/site/nycgov/ menuitem.c0935b9a57bb4ef3daf2f1c701c789a0/index. jsp?pageID=mayor_press_release&catID=1194&doc_ name=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.nyc.gov%2Fhtml%2Fom %2Fhtml%2F2011a%2Fpr036-11.html&cc=unused1978 &rc=1194&ndi=1.
- 18 Office of Attorney General Eric T. Schneiderman,"A.G. Schneiderman Tours Hauppauge Gun Show," Press Release, March 9, 2014, available at http://www.ag.ny. gov/press-release/ag-schneiderman-tours-hauppaugegun-show.
- 19 Gun Shows USA, "2014 Gun Shows," available at http:// gunshows-usa.com/2014_gun_shows.shtml (last accessed October 2015).
- 20 Fox News, "Texas Gun Show Loses County Venue After Refusing to Give Background Checks," January 13, 2014, available at http://www.foxnews.com/us/2014/01/13/ texas-gun-show-loses-county-venue-after-refusingbackground-checks/.

- 21 Ibid.
- 22 Pamela Powers Hannley, "Tuscon Cracks Down On Gun Shows, Requires Background Checks," The Huffington Post, April 10, 2013, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/pamela-powers-hannley/tucson-gunshows.b_2642105.html.
- 23 Sam Salzwedel, "Gun Show Organizer Wants to Return to Tucson Convention Center," KVOA News 4 Tucson, August 3, 2015, available at http://www.kvoa.com/ story/29583743/gun-show-organizer-wants-to-return to-tucson-convention-center.

24 Iowa Code § 173.1.

- 25 Iowa Code § 173.14(3).
- 26 371 IAC 7.4
- 27 371 IAC 7.5-7.8.
- 28 371 IAC 7.9-7.22.
- 29 Radio Iowa, "Fair Board to Consider Changing Rules on Gun Shows," April 21, 2004, available at http://www. radioiowa.com/2004/04/21/fair-board-to-considerchanging-rules-on-gun-shows/; WCF Courier, "Gun-Show Background Checks," February 17, 2005, available at http://wcfcourier.com/opinions/letters_to_editor/ gun-show-background-checks/article_469ed86c-388c-5100-921b-1290c85d4ae2.html.
- 30 Brady Handgun Violence Prevention Act of 1993, Public Law 103-159, 103rd Cong., 1st sess. (February 28, 1994).
- 31 Federal Bureau of Investigation, "National Instant Criminal Background Check System (NICS) Operations" (2014) available at https://www.fbi.gov/about-us/cjis/ nics/reports/2014-operations-report.
- 32 Federal Bureau of Investigation, "NICS Participation Map," available at https://www.fbi.gov/about-us/cjis/ nics/general-information/image/nics-participationmap (last accessed October 2015). The full Point of Contact states are: Oregon, California, Nevada, Utah, Colorado, Illinois, Tennessee, Florida, Virginia, Pennsylvania, New Jersey, and Connecticut. The partial Point of Contact states are: Washington, Wisconsin, New Hampshire, Maryland, Nebraska, Iowa, and North Carolina.
- 33 Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance, "NICS Act Record Improvement Program," available at https://www. cfda.gov/index?s=program&mode=form&tab=core&id =f40078e75ab0fde94c6244612f5056b8 (last accessed October 2015).
- 34 Arizona Criminal Justice Commission,"Arizona National Instant Criminal Background Check System (NICS) Records Improvement Plan"(2013), p. 4, available at http:// www.azcjc.gov/ACJC.Web/Pubs/Home/AZ_NARIP%20 Plan%2020130328%20FINAL.pdf.
- 35 Ibid., pp. 17-21.
- 36 Ibid., pp. 47-62.
- 37 Ibid., pp. 64–85. Arizona has substantially improved its mental health records submission to NICS as a result of these efforts. According to research by Mayors Against Illegal Guns, in 2011, Arizona had submitted only 8,516 mental health prohibiting records. As of December 2014, this number had jumped to more than 17,000. See Mayors Against Illegal Guns, "Fatal Gaps: How Missing Records In the Federal Background Check System Put Guns in the Hands of Killers" (2001), available at http://everytownresearch.org/documents/2015/04/ fatal-gaps.pdf; Everytown for Gun Safety, "Fatal Gaps," available at http://act.everytown.org/sign/fatal-gaps (last accessed November 2015).

- 38 Bureau of Justice Statistics, "The NICS Improvement Amendments Act of 2007: State Profiles," available at http://www.bjs.gov/index.cfm?ty=tp&tid=491 (last accessed October 2015).
- 39 Office of Gov. Dannel P. Malloy, "Summary: Gov. Malloy's Common Sense Gun Safety Reforms" (2013), available at http://portal.ct.gov/malloy/lib/malloy/2013.02.21_ Gun_Safety_Summary.pdf.
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Ibid.
- 42 Ibid.
- 43 Mayors Against Illegal Guns, "Fatal Gaps: How Missing Records In the Federal Background Check System Put Guns in the Hands of Killers."; Federal Bureau of Investigation, "Active Records in the NICS Index," (2015), available at https://www.fbi.gov/about-us/cjis/nics/ reports/active_records_in_the_nics-index.pdf.
- 44 Ibid.
- 45 Jonathan Weisman, "Liberals and Libertarians Find Common Ground in House," *The New York Times*, July 15, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2014/07/16/us/politics/left-and-libertarians-uniteto-amend-house-spending-bills.html.
- 46 Bureau of Justice Statistics, "The NICS Improvement Amendments Act of 2007: State Profiles."
- 47 Bureau of Justice Statistics, "National Criminal History Improvement Program," available at http://www.bjs. gov/index.cfm?ty=tp&tid=47 (last accessed October 2015).
- 48 Bureau of Justice Statistics, "NCHIP Funding for 1995–2014," available at http://www.bjs.gov/index. cfm?ty=tp&tid=471#Funding.

49 Ibid.

- 50 Brad Heath, "Gun checks miss millions of fugitives," USA Today, April 23, 2014, available at http://www.usatoday. com/story/news/nation/2014/04/22/fugitives-gunbackground-checks/7959529/.
- 51 Office on Violence Against Women, OVW Fiscal Year 2015 STOP Formula Grant Program Solicitation (U.S. Department of Justice, 2015), available at http://www. justice.gov/sites/default/files/ovw/pages/attachments/2015/04/13/fy_2015_sasp_formula_solicitation_final_04_13a.pdf.
- 52 Jennifer Mascia, "The Twisted Path of the Gun Used in the Worst School Shooting Since Newtown," The Trace, September 22, 2015, available at http://www.thetrace. org/2015/09/the-twisted-path-of-the-gun-used-inthe-worst-school-shooting-since-newtown/; Martha Bellisle, "Deadly school shooting exposes flaw in gun background checks," KOMO News, April 8, 2015, available at http://www.komonews.com/news/local/Deadlyschool-shooting-exposes-flaw-in-gun-backgroundchecks-298938401.html.
- 53 18 U.S.C. § 922(d)(8), (9), (g)(8), (9).
- 54 18 U.S.C. § 922(d)(3), (g)(3).
- 55 Federal Bureau of Investigation, "National Instant Criminal Background Check System (NICS) Operations." The FBI also queries databases maintained by the U.S. Department of Homeland Security and the U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement for records pertaining to noncitizens seeking to purchase guns.

56 Ibid., p. 10.

57 Office of the Inspector General, Review of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives' Enforcement of Brady Act Violations Identified Through the National Instant Criminal Background Check System (U.S. Department of Justice, 2004), pp. 2–6, available at http://www. justice.gov/oig/reports/ATF/e0406/final.pdf.

58 Ibid.

- 59 Mayors Against Illegal Guns, "A Blueprint for Federal Action on Illegal Guns: Regulation, Enforcement, and Best Practices to Combat Illegal Gun Trafficking" (2009), available at http://everytownresearch.org/ documents/2015/04/blueprint-for-federal-action-onillegal-guns.pdf.
- 60 Alex Yablon, "The Next Big Question About Dylann Roof's Background Check," The Trace, July 16, 2015, available at http://www.thetrace.org/2015/07/dylannroof-background-check-fbi-nics/.
- 61 Office of the Inspector General, Review of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives' Enforcement of Brady Act Violations Identified Through the National Instant Criminal Background Check System, p. 6. Note that the report refers only to denials based on domestic violence and does not specify whether this category includes both types of domestic violence prohibitors or just domestic violence misdemeanor convictions.

62 Ibid.

- 63 Federal Bureau of Investigation, "National Instant Criminal Background Check System Fact Sheet," available at https://www.fbi.gov/about-us/cjis/nics/generalinformation/fact-sheet (last accessed October 2015).
- 64 Ibid.; Ellen Nakashima, "FBI: Breakdown in background check system allowed Dylann Roof to buy gun," *The Washington Post*, July 10, 2015, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/ fbi-accused-charleston-shooter-should-not-have-beenable-to-buy-gun/2015/07/10/0d09fda0-271f-11e5b72c-2b7d516e1e0e_story.html.
- 65 Bureau of Justice Statistics, Survey of State Criminal History Information Systems 2012 (U.S. Department of Justice, 2012), p. 5, table 7, available at https://www. hsdl.org/?view&did=750350.
- 66 State of Connecticut Superior Court, "Report of Misdemeanor Crimes of Domestic Violence Federal Firearms Disqualification, Form JD-CR-155" (2012), available at http://upc.utah.gov/materials/2013fall/eBerkovich-FBI-LRAT.pdf; State of Connecticut, "NICS Record Improvement Plan – Category 7, Misdemeanor Crimes of Domestic Violence" (2012), available at http://www. wdmtoolkit.org/~/media/Microsites/Files/Warrants%20 and%20Dispositions/State%20Implementations/Connecticut/Category_7_Misdemeanor_Crimes.ashx.
- 67 See, for example, David Sherfinski, "NRA Chief LaPierre: Enforce Existing Gun Laws," *The Washington Times* December 23, 2012, available at http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2012/dec/23/nra-chief-enforce-theexisting-gun-laws/?page=all; Office of Chuck Grassley, "Grassley Statement at the Senate Judiciary Committee Hearing on the Assault Weapons Ban of 2013," Press release, February 27, 2013, available at http://www. grassley.senate.gov/news/news-releases/grassley-statement-senate-judiciary-committee-hearing-assaultweapons-ban-2013; CNN, "Boehner supports existing background checks for gun sales,"March 20, 2013, available at http://thelead.blogs.cnn.com/2013/03/20/ boehner-supports-existing-background-checks-forgun-sales/.

- 68 Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, Firearms Transaction Record Part 1- Over-the-Counter (U.S. Department of Justice, 2012), available at https:// www.atf.gov/file/61446/download.
- 69 18 U.S.C. § 922((a)(6); 18 U.S.C. § 924(a)(2).
- 70 Ronald J. Frandsen, Enforcement of the Brady Act, 2009: Federal and State Investigations and Prosecutions of Firearm Applicants Denied by a NICS Check in 2009 (U.S. Department of Justice, 2011), available at https://www. ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/bjs/grants/234173.pdf.
- 71 For example, Virginia law provides that it is a felony crime to "willfully and intentionally mak[e] a materially false statement" on frearms transactions forms. See Va. Code Ann. § 18.2-308.2.2(K). It is a crime in Delaware to make a false written statement "when the person makes a false statement which the person knows to be false or does not believe to be true in a written instrument bearing a notice, authorized by law, to the effect that false statements therein are punishable." See 11 Del. C. § 1233. It is a crime in Pennsylvania to make a "false written statement which he does not believe to be true, on or pursuant to a form bearing notice, authorized by law, to the effect that false statement the Pensylvania to make a "false written statement which he does not believe to be true, on or pursuant to a form bearing notice, authorized by law, to the effect that false statements made therein are punishable." See 18 Pa. C.S. § 4904(b).
- 72 Oregon State Police Training Bulletin, "Handling Denied Firearms Transactions" (2014), available at http://www. oregonfirearms.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/ FICS-Bulletin-.pdf.
- 73 Oregon State Police, "Oregon State Police Firearms Instant Check System (FICS) Denied Firearm Transactions & Investigations" (2015), available at http:// www.oregon.gov/osp/ID/docs/FICS%20DENIAL%20 REPOTS/201406_12%20FICS%20Denial%20Report%20 -%202014.pdf.
- 74 Virginia State Police, "Facts and Figures Report" (2013), available at http://www.vsp.state.va.us/downloads/ Annual_Report_Facts_Figures/Update-%202013%20 Facts%20and%20Figures1.pdf; Mark Bowes, "Stats Show Background Checks are Effective," *Richmond Times-Dispatch*, February 17, 2013, available at http:// www.richmond.com/news/state-regional/backgroundchecks-in-va/article_ac6626fd-8bf5-55d7-83cfd464e379000a.html.
- 75 Mark Bowes, "Va. Gun Show Arrests Again Rise for Would-Be Buyers," Richmond Times-Dispatch, January 11, 2015, available at http://www.richmond.com/news/ local/central-virginia/article_f7afc8d6-cc49-5d37-ab41-6c5584b0327c.html.
- 76 Pennsylvania State Police, "2013 Firearms Annual Report" (2013), available at http://www.psp.pa.gov/ firearms-information/Firearms%20Annual%20report/ Pennsylvania_State_Police_2013_Firearms_Annual_Report.pdf.
- 77 Alex Yablon, "The 12 Reasons Why Americans Fail Federal Gun Background Checks," The Trace, July 31, 2015, available at http://www.thetrace.org/2015/07/ gun-background-checks-nics-failure/.
- 78 Office of Governor Markell, "Governor Markell Announces Gun Investigations Unit at State Police," Press release, August 13, 2014, available at http://news. delaware.gov/2014/08/13/governor-markell-announces-gun-investigations-unit-at-state-police/.

- 79 Governor's Office of Crime Control & Prevention, "Maryland's Comprehensive State Crime Control and Prevention Plan 2009-2011" (2008), available at http://www.goccp.maryland.gov/documents/crime-plan09-11.pdf; Governor's Office of Crime Control & Prevention, "Maryland's Comprehensive State Crime Control and Prevention Plan 2013 Annual Update" (2013), available at http://www.iir.com/bja-state-fact-sheets/PDF/Strategies/MD-Strategic-Plan.pdf; *Firearm Safety Act of 2013*, SB 281, 2013 sess. (Department of Legislative Services, Maryland General Assembly, 2013), available at http://mgaleg.maryland.gov/2013RS/fnotes/bil_0001/sb0281.pdf.
- 80 Governor's Office of Crime Control & Prevention, "Maryland's Comprehensive State Crime Control and Prevention Plan 2013 Annual Update."
- 81 Eric Alder, "Kansas City police squad fights illegal firearms market," *The Washington Times*, January 23, 2015, available at http://www.washingtontimes.com/ news/2015/jan/23/kansas-city-police-squad-fightsillegal-firearms-m/?utm_source=RSS_Feed&utm_ medium=RSS.
- 82 Bonhia Lee, "Fresno Police Expand Gun Crime Unit After Surge in Violence," *The Fresno Bee*, August 4, 2015, available at http://www.fresnobee.com/news/local/crime/ article29995194.html.
- 83 Jacksonville Sheriff's Office, "Gun Crime Investigations Unit, "available at http://www.coj.net/departments/ sheriffs-office/department-of-investigations-andhomeland-security/homeland-security-division/guncrime-investigations-unit.aspx (last accessed October 2015).
- 84 Chelsea Parsons and others, "The Bureau and the Bureau: A Review of the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives and a Proposal to Merge It with the Federal Bureau of Investigation" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/05/ATF-report-webfinal.pdf.
- 85 Fox News, "New York Offers \$500 Reward for Reporting Illegal Gun Owners," March 21, 2013, available at http:// www.foxnews.com/politics/2013/03/21/new-yorkstate-offers-500-reward-for-reporting-illegal-gunowners/; Rob Robin, "Baltimore Opens Illegal Gun Tip Line," WBALTV, December 2, 2014, available at http:// www.wbaltv.com/news/baltimore-to-open-illegalgun-tip-line/30005386; Sree Roy and Robert Moran, "Tip line Targets Illegal Firearm. The Program Offers Tipsters a Reward of Up To \$1,000. Some Experts Say its Intent is Good but Doubt it Will Be Effective. Tip Line Targets Illegal Firearms," Philly.com, July 11, 2003, available at http://articles.philly.com/2003-07-11/ news/25453635_1_tip-line-tipsters-reward-program; City of Jamestown, "Tip Line," available at http://www. jamestownny.net/index.php/office-of-public-safety/ police-department/tip-line (last accessed November 2015).

- 87 Sree Roy and Robert Moran, "Tip line Targets Illegal Firearm. The Program Offers Tipsters a Reward of Up To \$1,000. Some Experts Say its Intent is Good but Doubt it Will Be Effective. Tip Line Targets Illegal Firearms."
- 88 Jeff Burnside, "Miami-Dade Gun Bounty Program Getting Results," NBC 6 South Florida, February 3, 2011, available at http://www.nbcmiami.com/news/local/ Want-1000-Turn-in-anonymous-tip-on-an-illegalgun-115158084.html.

- 89 New York City Police Foundation, "Gun Stop," available at http://www.nycpolicefoundation.org/programs/gunstop/ (last accessed October 2015).
- 90 Office of Governor Terry McAuliffe, "Governor McAuliffe Signs Executive Order to Keep Guns out of Dangerous Hands," October 15, 2015, available at https://governor. virginia.gov/newsroom/newsarticle?articleld=13032.
- 91 Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "National Integrated Ballistic Information Network (NIBIN)," available at https://www.atf.gov/firearms/ national-integrated-ballistic-information-network-nibin (last accessed October 2015).

92 Ibid.

- 93 Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Automated Firearms Ballistics Technology," available at https://www.atf.gov/firearms/automated-firearmsballistics-technology (last accessed October 2015).
- 94 Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Fact Sheet: National Integrated Ballistic Information Network (NIBIN)," Press release, February 1, 2015, available at https://www.atf.gov/publications/factsheets/ factsheet-nibin.html.
- 95 William King and others, "Opening the Black Box of NIBIN: A Descriptive Process and Outcome Evaluation of the Use of NIBIN and Its Effects on Criminal Investigations, Final Report" (Washington: U.S. Department of Justice, 2013), available at https://www.ncjrs.gov/ pdffiles1/nij/grants/243875.pdf.
- 96 Robert C. White and Luke Franey, "Denver Crime Gun Intelligence Center: Locked on Target," *The Police Chief* 81, (2014): 40–46, available at http://www.policechiefmagazine.org/magazine/index.cfm?fuseaction=display_ arch&article_id=3521&issue_id=102014.

97 Ibid.

98 Sadie Gurman, "Police Agencies Testing Bullet Shell Casings Faster in Team Effort to Nab Active Shooters," U.S. News and World Report, April 6, 2015, available at http://www.usnews.com/news/us/articles/2015/04/06/ police-testing-bullet-casings-quicker-to-solve-guncrime.

99 Ibid.

- 100 Alex Yablon, "The New Policing Initiative Connecting the Dots Between Small Gun Crimes—in Order to Prevent Big Ones," The Trace, September 1, 2015, available at http://www.thetrace.org/2015/09/crime-gunintelligence-center-the-fix/.
- 101 Laura Bult and Rocco Parascandola, "NYPD uses ShotSpotter Technology to Detect Brooklyn Shooting After Locals Fail to Call 911," *New York Daily News*, April 2, 2015, available at http://www.nydailynews.com/newyork/nyc-crime/nypd-shotspotter-technology-detectbrooklyn-shooting-article-1.2170744; ShotSpotter, "ShotSpotter Study: Gunshots Underreported to Cops," available at http://www.shotspotter.com/news/article/ shotspotter-study-gunshots-underreported-to-cops (last accessed October 2015).
- 102 Andras Petho, David S. Fallis, and Dan Keating, "ShotSpotter Detection System Documents Over 39,000 Shooting Incidents in the District," *The Washington Post*, November 2, 2013, available at http://www. washingtonpost.com/investigations/shotspotter-detection-system-documents-39000-shooting-incidentsin-the-district/2013/11/02/055f8e9c-2ab1-11e3-8adea1f23cda135e_story.html.

- 103 Houston Chronicle, "Door-knocking effort after gunfire seeks to reduce violence," September 23, 2015, available at http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/ search?q=cache:zlmzVINKcrUJ:www.chron.com/news/ article/Door-knocking-effort-after-gunfire-seeksto-6524264.php+&cd=1&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us.
- 104 For a discussion of the weaknesses in data collection on this issue, see Michele Jawando and Chelsea Parsons, "4 Ideas That Could Begin to Reform the Criminal Justice System and Improve Police-Community Relations" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wpcontent/uploads/2014/12/CriminalJustice-brief.pdf.
- 105 The Guardian, "The Counted: People killed by police in the US," available at http://www.theguardian.com/usnews/ng-interactive/2015/jun/01/the-counted-policekillings-us-database# (last accessed 2015).
- 106 The Washington Post, "Police Shootings," available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/national/ police-shootings/ (last accessed November 2015).
- 107 Police Executive Research Forum, "Re-engineering Training on Police Use of Force" (2015), p. 11, available at http://www.policeforum.org/assets/reengineeringtraining1.pdf.

108 Ibid., p.6.

- 109 President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing, Final Report of the President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing (2015), available at http://www.cops.usdoj.gov/pdf/ taskforce/TaskForce_FinalReport.pdf
- 110 Ben Jealous, "Toward Trust: Grassroots Recommendations for Police Reform in Baltimore" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/15084828/TowardTrustBaltimore-report. pdf.
- 111 Jawando and Parsons, "4 Ideas That Could Begin to Reform the Criminal Justice System and Improve Police-Community Relations."
- 112 Erin Cox and Ian Duncan, "Gansler proposes eliminating state prosecutor office," *The Baltimore Sun*, April 15, 2014, available at http://articles.baltimoresun. com/2014-04-15/news/bs-md-gansler-state-prosecutor-20140415_1_state-prosecutor-special-prosecutorgansler.
- 113 Office of Governor Andrew M. Cuomo, "Governor Cuomo Signs Executive Order Appointing NYS Attorney General as Special Prosecutor in Cases Where Law Enforcement Officers are Involved in Deaths of Civilians," July 8, 2015, available at https://www.governor.ny.gov/ news/governor-cuomo-signs-executive-order-appointing-nys-attorney-general-special-prosecutor-cases.
- 114 Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health Center for Gun Policy and Research, "Intimate Partner Violence and Firearms," available at http://www.jhsph. edu/research/centers-and-institutes/johns-hopkinscenter-for-gun-policy-and-research/publications/ IPV_Guns.pdf (last accessed December 2015).
- 115 Maryland Network Against Domestic Violence, "Lethality Assessment," available at http://mnadv.org/lethality/ (last accessed October 2015).
- 116 Maryland Network Against Domestic Violence, "Lethality Assessment Program Maryland Model for First Responders" (2005), available at http://mnadv. org/_mnadvWeb/wp-content/uploads/2011/10/ LAP_Info_Packet-as_of_12-8-10.pdf.
- 117 Maryland Network Against Domestic Violence, "Lethality Assessment."

118 Ibid.

- 119 Maryland Network Against Domestic Violence, "LAP: Nationally," available at http://mnadv.org/lethality/lapnationally/ (last accessed October 2015).
- 120 Virginia Department of Criminal Justice Services, "Review of Lethality Assessment Programs (LAP)" (2013), available at http://www.postandcourier.com/tilldeath/ assets/d1-25.pdf.
- 121 Maryland Network Against Domestic Violence, "LAP: Maryland," available at http://mnadv.org/lethality/lapmaryland/ (last accessed October 2015).
- 122 Arkadi Gerney and Chelsea Parsons, "Women Under the Gun: How Gun Violence Affects Women and 4 Policy Solutions to Better Protect Them" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at https://cdn. americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/ GunsDomesticViolencereport.pdf.
- 123 Steven G. Brandl, "An Evaluation of the Firearm Surrender Pilot Project in Wisconsin: Final Report" (Milwaukee, WI: University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee, 2012), available at http://www.bwjp.org/assets/documents/pdfs/wievaluation-of-the-firearm-surrender-pilot-project.pdf.

124 Ibid., pp. 1, 10-12.

125 Ibid., see, executive summary.

- 126 B.C. Kowalski, "New Law Takes Guns From Domestic Violence Suspects," Stevens Point Journal, November 9, 2014, available at http://www.stevenspointjournal. com/story/news/local/2014/11/09/new-law-takesguns-domestic-violence-accused/18672851/.
- 127 Oregon Firearms and Domestic Violence Task Force, "Model Firearm Surrender Protocols," available at http:// courts.oregon.gov/OJD/docs/osca/cpsd/courtimprovement/familylaw/surrenderprotocols.pdf (last accessed December 2015).
- 128 Maxine Bernstein, "Multnomah County Beefs Up Enforcement of Firearm Surrender Orders in Domestic Violence Cases," *The Oregonian*, June 3, 2013, available at http://www.oregonlive.com/portland/index. ssf/2013/06/multnomah_county_beefs_up_enfo.html.
- 129 Tanya Eiserer, "Dallas County to Take Guns From Domestic Abusers," WFAA, April 20, 2015, available at http://www.wfaa.com/story/news/local/dallascounty/2015/04/20/dallas-county-to-take-guns-fromdomestic-abusers/26096777/.
- 130 Gerney and Parsons, "Women Under the Gun: How Gun Violence Affects Women and 4 Policy Solutions to Better Protect Them."
- 131 The Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Domestic Violence & Firearms Policy Summary," May 11, 2014, available at http://smartgunlaws.org/domestic-violence-firearms-policy-summary/.
- 132 23 Pa.C.S. § 6108.
- 133 RI Gen Laws 8-8.1-3(a)-(f).
- 134 19-A M.R.S. § 4007(1)(A-1).
- 135 Tex. Fam. Code § 85.022(b)(6).
- 136 MCLS 600.2950.
- 137 Everytown for Gun Safety, "Domestic Abuse Protective Orders and Firearm Access in Rhode Island" (2015), available at http://everytown.org/documents/2015/06/ rhode-island-dv-whitepaper.pdf.

138 Code of Ala. § 30-5-7(b)(9), (c).

139 Nev. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 33.030(1)(g), (2).

- 140 Fla. Stat. § 741.30(6)(a)(7).
- 141 The National Judicial Institute on Domestic Violence, "About Us," available at https://njidv.org/about-us.html (last accessed October 2015).
- 142 Elizabeth Ling and Katie Crank, "Domestic Violence Benchbooks: A Guide to Court Intervention" (New York, NY: Center for Court Intervention, 2015), available at http://www.courtinnovation.org/sites/default/files/ documents/DV_BenchbookFinal.pdf.
- 143 Ibid., pp. 27, 16-17.
- 144 Ibid., p. 17.
- 145 Winnie Stachelberg, Arkadi Gerney, and Chelsea Parsons, "Blindfolded, and with One Hand Tied Behind the Back: How the Gun Lobby Has Debilitated Federal Action on Firearms and What President Obama Can Do About It" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/ wp-content/uploads/2013/03/GunRidersBrief-7.pdf.
- 146 Ibid.
- 147 Benjamin Hayes, "Every Gun, Every Time," The Police Chief 79 (2012): 58–59, available at http:// www.policechiefmagazine.org/magazine/index. cfm?fuseaction=display_arch&article_id=2803&issue_ id=112012.
- 148 Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Fact Sheet: National Tracing Center (NTC)," Press release, February 1, 2015, available at https://www. atf.gov/publications/factsheets/factsheet-nationaltracing-center.html.
- 149 Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, National Tracing System, ATF Firearms Tracing Guide: Tracing Firearms to Reduce Violent Crime (U.S. Department of Justice, 2011), available at http://www.atf.gov/ files/publications/download/p/atf-p-3312-13.pdf.
- 150 Maudlyne Ihejirika, "Durbin, Dart Push Police Departments to Use Federal Gun Tracing Program," Chicago Sun-Times, June 8, 2015, available at http://chicago. suntimes.com/news/7/71/672602/durbin-dart-pushpolice-departments-to-use-federal-gun-tracing-program.
- 151 Brian A. Reaves, "Census of State and Local Law Enforcement Agencies, 2008" (Washington: U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics, 2011), available at http://www.bjs. gov/content/pub/pdf/csllea08.pdf; Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Fact Sheet: eTrace: Internet-Based Firearms Tracing and Analysis," Press release, February 1, 2015, available at https://www.atf. gov/publications/factsheets/factsheet-etrace.html.
- 152 The White House, "Presidential Memorandum—Tracing of Firearms in Connection with Criminal Investigations," Press release, January 16, 2013, available at https:// www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/01/16/ presidential-memorandum-tracing-firearms-connection-criminal-investigati.
- 153 Milton J. Valencia, "Agencies Join Forces in Gun Crimes Center," The Boston Globe, December 28, 2014, available at http://www.bostonglobe.com/metro/2014/12/28/ atf-partnering-with-boston-state-police-open-newqun-center/tAXIUSuCB928bo5EPT7hdl/story.html.

- 154 Kevin Quealy and Tim Wallace, "Where 50,000 Guns Recovered in Chicago Came From," *The New York Times*, January 29, 2013, available at http://www.nytimes. com/interactive/2013/01/29/us/where-50000-guns-inchicago-came-from.html.
- 155 Megan Golden and Cari Almo, "Reducing Gun Violence: An Overview of New York City's Strategies" (New York, NY: Vera Institute of Justice, 2004), available at http:// www.vera.org/sites/default/files/resources/downloads/ Reducing_gun_violence.pdf.
- 156 Texas Department of Public Safety, "CR News" (2012), available at http://dps.texas.gov/administration/ crime_records/crNewsletters/2012/crNews3rdQtr12. pdf; The Boston Police Department and others," Model Crime Gun Protocols for Massachusetts: Recovery of Firearms and Firearms Related Evidence" (2011), available at http://www.theiacp.org/Portals/0/pdfs/ GVR_page-3_processing-guns_Massachusetts-Firearms-Protocols-2011.pdf.
- 157 New Jersey State Police, "Attorney General Issues Directive Mandating Local Police Departments Report Gun Trace Data Information to State Police and ATF," Press release, March 18, 2008, available at http://www.njsp. org/news/pr031808.html.
- 158 Office of Governor Terry McAuliffe, "Governor McAuliffe Signs Executive Order to Keep Guns out of Dangerous Hands," October 15, 2015, available at https://governor. virginia.gov/newsroom/newsarticle?articleld=13032.
- 159 Michael Richinick, "Brady Campaign's 'Bad Apple' Initiative Targets Irresponsible Gun Dealers," MSNBC, September 5, 2014, available at http://www.msnbc. com/msnbc/brady-campaigns-bad-apple-initiativetargets-irresponsible-gun-dealers.
- 160 The Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Dealer Regulations Policy Summary," available at http:// smartgunlaws.org/dealer-regulations-policysummary/#identifier_4_5796 (last accessed October 2015); Daniel W. Webster, "The Importance of Crime Gun Trace Data to Studying and Reducing Illegal Gun Trafficking," available at http://www.jhsph.edu/ research/centers-and-institutes/johns-hopkins-centerfor-gun-policy-and-research/publications/trace_data. pdf (last accessed December 2015).
- 161 City of Chicago-Office of the Mayor and the Chicago Police Department, "Tracing the Guns: The Impact of Illegal Guns on Violence in Chicago" (2014), available at http://www.cityofchicago.org/dam/city/depts/ mayor/Press%20Room/Press%20Releases/2014/ May/05.27.14TracingGuns.pdf.
- 162 NYC, "Mayor Bloomberg, Police Commissioner Kelly And Criminal Justice Coordinator Feinblatt Release New Data Showing Increase In Percentage Of Out-of-state Guns Used To Commit Crimes In New York City," July 31, 2013, available at http://www1.nyc.gov/office-of-themayor/news/263-13/mayor-bloomberg-police-commissioner-kelly-criminal-justice-coordinator-feinblattrelease-new#/1.
- 163 Anthony A. Braga and David M. Hureau, "The Sources of Boston Crime Guns" (Cambridge, MA: Harvard Kennedy School Rappaport Institute for Greater Boston, 2015), available at http://www.hks.harvard.edu/centers/ rappaport/research-and-publications/policy-briefs/thesources-of-boston-crime-guns.
- 164 Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2004, Public Law 108–199, 108th Cong., 1st sess. (January 23, 2003); Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2005, Public Law 108–447, 108th Cong., 2nd sess. (December 8, 2004).

- 166 Congress initially also imposed limitations on the use of this data by law enforcement agencies, restricting access to trace data to a specific investigation and only providing it to the agency in the jurisdiction where the crime occurred. However, those restrictions were rolled back in 2008 and 2010 in order to allow law enforcement agencies to have access to trace data relating to crime guns recovered in any jurisdiction and not limited to a particular investigation. See Stachelberg, Gerney, and Parsons, "Blindfolded, and with One Hand Tied Behind the Back: How the Gun Lobby Has Debilitated Federal Action on Firearms and What President Obama Can Do About It."
- 167 Mark Bowes, "Virginia Test State for Gun Program That Will Allow Law Enforcement Agencies Instant Access to Shared Database," *Richmond Times-Dispatch*, November 16, 2013, available at http://www.huffingtonpost. com/2013/09/16/virginia-gun-database_n_3932822. html.
- 168 Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives, "Fact Sheet: ATF Frontline," Press release, February 1, 2015, available at https://www.atf.gov/resource-center/ pr/atf-frontline; Bowes, "Virginia Test State for Gun Program That Will Allow Law Enforcement Agencies Instant Access to Shared Database."
- 169 Bowes, "Virginia Test State for Gun Program That Will Allow Law Enforcement Agencies Instant Access to Shared Database."
- 170 Ibid.
- 171 See, for example, National Domestic Violence Fatality Review Initiative, "Home," available at http://www. ndvfri.org/index.php (last accessed November 2015); Joint State Government Commission, "Child Abuse and Neglect Prevention Programs in Pennsylvania: Staff Study" (2014), available at http://jsg.legis.state.pa.us/ resources/documents/ftp/publications/2014-395-Child%20Abuse%20Report%2011.25.14.pdf; Montana Department of Justice, "Domestic Violence Review Commission," available at https://dojmt.gov/victims/ domestic-violence-fatality-review-commission/ (last accessed October 2015); Kansas Attorney General, "Kansas Child Death Review Board: 2010 Annual Report" (2010), available at https://ag.ks.gov/docs/ default-source/documents/scdrb-annual-report-2010. pdf?sfvrsn=13.
- 172 Milwaukee Homicide Review Commission, "Overview," available at http://city.milwaukee.gov/hrc/overview#. VWhtgUb09dA (last accessed October 2015).
- 173 Milwaukee Homicide Review Commission, "2013 Data Report: Homicide and Non-Fatal Shootings" (2013), available at http://city.milwaukee.gov/ImageLibrary/ Groups/cityHRC/reports/2013AnnualReport-latest.pdf.

174 Ibid.

- 175 Deborah Azrael, Anthony A. Braga, and Mallory O'Brien, "Developing the Capacity to Understand and Prevent Homicide: An Evaluation of the Milwaukee Homicide Review Commission" (Washington: U.S. Department of Justice, 2013), available at https://www.ncjrs.gov/ pdffiles1/nij/grants/240814.pdf.
- 176 For state-by-state rates of gun homicides and gun suicides, see Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Fatal Injury Data," available at http://www.cdc.gov/ injury/wisqars/fatal.html (last accessed November).

- 177 Jawando and Parsons, "4 Ideas That Could Begin to Reform the Criminal Justice System and Improve Police-Community Relations"; Reuben Fischer-Baum, "Nobody Knows How Many Americans The Police Kill Each Year," FiveThirtyEight, August 19, 2014, available at http:// fivethirtyeight.com/features/how-many-americans-thepolice-kill-each-year/.
- 178 Duren Banks and others, "Arrest-Related Deaths Program Assessment: Technical Report" (Washington: RTI International, 2015), available at http://www.bjs. gov/content/pub/pdf/ardpatr.pdf; Michael S. Schmidt, "Scant Data Frustrates Efforts to Assess Number of Shootings by Police," *The New York Times*, April 8, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2015/04/09/us/ us-has-limited-data-on-shootings-involving-police. html?_r=0.
- 179 New York State Division of Criminal Justice Services, "Reporting Alert: Reporting Justifiable Homicides and Negligent Manslaughters," Press release, February 13, 2015, available at http://www.criminaljustice.ny.gov/ crimnet/ojsa/crimereporting/ucr_refman/Justifiable-Homicide-and-Negligent-Manslaughter-Alert.pdf.
- 180 Joel Rubin, "Public Can Now See California Data on Arrests and Deaths in Police Custody," Los Angeles Times, September 2, 2015, available at http://www. latimes.com/local/crime/la-me-police-transparency-20150903-story.html.
- 181 U.S. Office of Justice Programs, New Directions from the Field: Victims' Rights and Services for the 21st Century (U.S. Department of Justice, 1997), available at https:// www.ncjrs.gov/ovc_archives/directions/pdftxt/direct. pdf; Sam Bieler, "Raising the Voices of Gun Violence," (Washington: The Urban Institute, 2014), available at http://datatools.urban.org/Features/raising-the-voicesof-gun-violence/.
- 182 Carnell Cooper, Dawn M. Eslinger, and Paul D. Stolley, "Hospital-Based Violence Intervention Programs Work," *The Journal of Trauma Injury, Infection and Critical Care* 61 (3) (2006): 534–540, available at http://www.nonviolenceandsocialjustice.org/SiteData/docs/Cooper%20 -%20Hospital%20based%20violence%20intervention/ c8268f4bd680e7e3cfac8ec7211d7e6a/Cooper%20 -%20Hospital%20based%20violence%20intervention. pdf.

183 Ibid.

- 184 National Network of Hospital-based Violence Intervention Programs, "Home," available at http://nnhvip.org/ (last accessed October 2015).
- 185 Alex Yablon, "How One Hospital Is Trying to Curb Gun Violence By Treating It Like Substance Abuse," The Trace, August 13, 2015, available at http://www.thetrace. org/2015/08/seattle-hospital-gun-violence-preventionsubstance-abuse/.

186 Ibid.

187 Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, "Boston Operation Ceasefire," available at https://www. nationalgangcenter.gov/SPT/Programs/42 (last accessed October 2015); National Institute of Justice, "Operation Ceasefire (Boston, Mass.)," available at https:// www.crimesolutions.gov/ProgramDetails.aspx?ID=207 (last accessed October 2015).

188 Ibid

189 National Institute of Justice, "Program Profile: Operation Ceasefire (Boston, Mass.)."

- 190 Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, "Boston Operation Ceasefire"; Lois Beckett, "How the Gun Control Debate Ignores Black Lives," ProPublica, November 24, 2015, available at https://www. propublica.org/article/how-the-gun-control-debateignores-black-lives.
- 191 Daniel W. Webster and others, "Effects of Baltimore's Safe Streets Program on Gun Violence: A Replication of Chicago's CeaseFire Program," Journal of Urban Health 90 (1) (2013): 27–40, available at http://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3579298/.

193 Ibid.

194 Ibid.

- 195 Ibid.; Daniel W. Webster and others, "Evaluation of Baltimore's Safe Streets Program: Effects on Attitudes, Participants' Experiences and Gun Violence" (Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins, 2012), available at http://www.jhsph.edu/research/centers-and-institutes/center-for-prevention-of-youth-violence/field_reports/2012_01_11. Executive%20SummaryofSafeStreetsEval.pdf.
- 196 The Institute for the Study and Practice of Nonviolence, "Streetworkers: Taking Peace to the Streets," available at http://www.nonviolenceinstitute.org/ProgramsServices/Streetworkers/tabid/183/Default.aspx (last accessed November 2015).
- 197 Arkadi Gerney and Chelsea Parsons, "License to Kill: How Lax Concealed Carry Laws Can Combine with Stand Your Ground Laws to Produce Deadly Results" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wpcontent/uploads/2013/09/StandYrGround.pdf.
- 198 The Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Concealed Weapons Permitting Policy Summary," available at http://smartgunlaws.org/concealed-weaponspermitting-policy-summary/ (last accessed October 2015); Kellan Howell, "Kansas approves concealed carry without a permit: 'It is a constitutional right," *The Washington Times*, April 4, 2015, available at http://www. washingtontimes.com/news/2015/apr/4/kansas-approves-concealed-carry-without-a-permit-i/; Stephen Gutowski, "Maine Becomes Sixth Constitutional Carry State: Gun rights groups celebrate," The Washington Free Beacon, July 9, 2015, available at http://freebeacon.com/issues/maine-becomes-sixth-constitutionalcarry-state/.
- 199 The Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Concealed Weapons Permitting Policy Summary."
- 200 Everytown for Gun Safety, "Federally Mandated Concealed Carry Reciprocity" (2015), available at http:// everytownresearch.org/documents/2015/01/federallymandated-concealed-carry-reciprocity-3.pdf.
- 201 Va. Code Ann. § 18.2-308.014.
- 202 Virginia States Police, "Reciprocity and Recognition," available at http://www.vsp.state.va.us/Firearms_Reciprocity.shtm (last accessed October 2015).
- 203 New Mexico Department of Public Safety, "Reciprocity Agreements," available at http://www.dps.state.nm.us/ index.php/nm-concealed-carry/reciprocity-agreeements/ (last accessed October 2015).

204 Ibid.

205 Analysis conducted by Laura Cuttilletta at the request of the author on September 25, 2015.

- 206 Peter Loftus, "Pennsylvania, Florida End Provision on Concealed-Weapons Permits," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 8, 2013, available at http://www.wsj.com/ articles/SB100014241278873249060045782921706434 38856.
- 207 ABC Action News, "PA. Man Sentenced in Car Break-In Shooting," August 3, 2012, available at http://6abc.com/ archive/8760518/.
- 208 Chris Brennan, "New state AG Kathleen Kane closes 'Florida Loophole' on gun permits," Philly.com, February 8, 2013, available at http://www.philly.com/philly/ blogs/cityhall/New-state-AG-Kathleen-Kane-closes-Florida-loophole-on-gun-permits.html; CeaseFirePA, "The 'Florida Loophole' Is Closed," available at http:// www.ceasefirepa.org/issue-action-center/accomplishments/florida-loophole-closed/ (last accessed October 2015).
- 209 New Mexico Concealed Handgun Carry Act of 2003 With Rules and Regulations As Amended in 2005 and 2010, available at http://www.dps.state.nm.us/wp-content/ uploads/Concealed-Carry-Statutes-Rules-and-Regulations.pdf; Pennsylvania State Police, "Carrying Firearms in Pennsylvania," available at http://www.psp.pa.gov/ firearms-information/Pages/Carrying-Firearms-in-Pennsylvania.aspx#.VRLAaeH09dAm/pdf/2009/pr442-09_report.pdf (last accessed October 2015).
- 210 NRA-ILA, "Nevada Drops Reciprocity for Concealed Handgun License Permit Holders," August 13, 2014, available at http://bit.ly/12fmN9u; Nevada's Sheriffs' & Chefs' Association, "Nevada Set to Recognize Other States' Carry Concealed Weapon Permits Effective July 1, 2009," Press release, July 1, 2009," available at http:// www.nvsca.com/documents/CCWRecognition2009.pdf.
- 211 David Mendez, "Nevada Has Stopped Recognizing Arizona CCW Permits," *Tuscon Weekly*, available at http://www.tucsonweekly.com/TheRange/archives/2013/03/08/nevada-has-stopped-recognizingarizona-ccw-permits.
- 212 Michigan Open Carry, Inc. "Nevada Drops Reciprocity for Michigan," available at http://www.michiganopencarry.org/news/2015/06/Nevada-drops-reciprocity-for-Michigan (last accessed October 2015).
- 213 S.B. 175, 78 sess. (2015), available at https://leg.state. nv.us/App/NELIS/REL/78th2015/Bill/1548/Overview.
- 214 Haw. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 134-9(a); Fla. Stat. § 790.06(1); The Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "State Concealed Weapons Permitting," available at http:// smartgunlaws.org/category/state-concealed-weaponspermitting/#footnote_6_598 (last accessed October 2015).
- 215 Michael Luo, "Guns in Public, and Out of Sight," The New York Times, December 26, 2011, available at http:// www.nytimes.com/2011/12/27/us/more-concealedguns-and-some-are-in-the-wrong-hands.html.
- 216 Megan O'Matz and John Maines, "Investigation Reveals Criminal Pasts of Those Toting Guns," Sun Sentinel, January 28, 2007.
- 217 The Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Background Check Procedures Policy Summary," available at http:// smartgunlaws.org/background-check-procedurespolicy-summary/#identifier_78_5703 (last accessed October 2015).
- 218 Kentucky State Police, "2006 Annual Report" (2006), p. 42, available at http://kentuckystatepolice.org/pdf/ KSP_ANREP_06.pdf.

- 219 Kentucky State Police, "Carrying Concealed Deadly Weapon (CCDW) Annual Statistical Report: 2014 Statistics" (2015), available at http://kentuckystatepolice.org/ ccdw/pdf/2014_CCDW_Annual_Report.pdf.
- 220 Virginia State Police, "Facts and Figures Report 2014" (2014), p. 17, available at http://www.vsp.state.va.us/ downloads/Annual_Report_Facts_Figures/2014_Facts_ and_Figures.pdf.
- 221 Ibid.
- 222 The Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Open Carrying Policy Summary," available at http://smartgunlaws. org/open-carrying-policy-summary/ (last accessed October 2015).
- 223 Open Carry Texas, "Our Mission," available at http:// www.opencarrytexas.org/our-mission.html (last accessed October 2015).
- 224 Jesssica Chasmar, "Open-Carry Acitvists Protest Ohio Wal-Mart Where Police Fatally Shot Man Holding Pellet Gun," *The Washington Times*, October 6, 2014, available at http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2014/ oct/6/open-carry-activists-protest-ohio-wal-martwhere-p/; Dahlia Lithwick and Christian Turner, "It's Not My Gun. It's 'Free Speech.", Slate, November 12, 2013, available at http://www.slate.com/articles/ news_and_politics/jurisprudence/2013/11/open_carry_demonstrations_is_carrying_a_gun_to_a_protest_ protected_by_the.htm; *The Washington Times*, "Gun Rights Backers Hold Open Carry Event at Ann Arbor Park," September 30, 2015, available at http://www. washingtontimes.com/news/2015/sep/30/gun-rightsbackers-hold-open-carry-event-at-ann-ar/.
- 225 Terry DeMio and Keith BieryGolick, "Armed Citizens Move to Guard Military Recruitment Centers," USA Today, July 22, 2015, available at http://www.usatoday. com/story/news/nation/2015/07/22/citizen-guardiansmilitary/30540685/.
- 226 Scott Zamost and others, "Chattanooga Shooting: New Details Emerge About the Gunman," CNN, July 20, 2015, available at http://www.cnn.com/2015/07/20/us/ tennessee-naval-reserve-shooting/.
- 227 DeMio and BieryGolick, "Armed Citizens Move to Guard Military Recruitment Centers"; Travis J. Tritten, "Army to Recruiters: Treat Armed Citizens as a Security Threat," *Stars and Stripes*, July 22, 2015, available at http://www. stripes.com/news/us/army-to-recruiters-treat-armedcitizens-as-security-threat-1.359134.
- 228 Amanda Sakuma and Bradley J. Rayford, "Oath Keepers' Armed With Guns Roam the Streets of Ferguson," MS-NBC, August 11, 2015, available at http://www.msnbc. com/msnbc/oath-keepers-armed-guns-roam-streetsferguson.

- 230 Lindsay Bramson, "Texas Police Chiefs Express Concern Over Open Carry Law," KXAN, April 14, 2015, available at http://kxan.com/2015/04/14/texas-police-chiefsexpress-concern-over-open-carry-law/.
- 231 See, for example, 11 Del. C. § 602; NY CLS Penal § 120.14; Colo. Rev. Stat. 18-3-206; Code of Ala. § 13A-6-23; and Kentucky Penal Code § 508.050.
- 232 See, for example, Tenn. Code Ann. § 39-13-103; N.D. Cent. Code, § 12.1-17-03; Code of Ala. § 13A-6-24; and Utah Code Ann. § 76-5-112.

- 233 For example, it is a crime in Florida to exhibit a weapon, including a gun, "in a rude, careless, angry, or threatening manner." See Fla. Stat. § 790.10. In Virginia, it is a crime to hold a gun in a public place "in such a manner as to reasonably induce fear in the mind of another of being shot or injured." See Va. Code Ann. § 18.2-282.
- 234 Bob Owens, "Open Carry' Idiots Finally Arrested in Mississippi," Bearing Arms, June 29, 2015, available at http://bearingarms.com/open-carry-idiots-finallyarrested-missispipi/.
- 235 WDRB, "Man Arrested in Louisville Arby's After Refusing to Cover Gun, Police Say," August 23, 2012, available at http://www.wdrb.com/story/19319955/man-arrestedat-louisville-arbys-after-refusing-to-hide-firearm.
- 236 WMC Action News 5, "Papania: Open Carry Situation Could Have Turned Into 'Violent Misunderstanding," June 22, 2015, available at http://www.wmcactionnews5.com/story/29379669/papania-open-carry-situation-could-have-turned-into-violent-misunderstanding.
- 237 Brady Campaign to Prevent Gun Violence, "Brady Campaign Launches National Effort to Stop 'Bad Apple' Gun Dealers; Press release, September 6, 2014, available at http://www.bradycampaign.org/press-room/ brady-campaign-launches-national-effort-to-stop-%E2%80%9Cbad-apple%E2%80%9D-gun-dealers.
- 238 Office of the Inspector General, Inspection of Firearms Dealers by the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms and Explosives (U.S. Department of Justice, 2004), available at https://oig.justice.gov/reports/ATF/e0405/final.pdf.
- 239 The Law Center to Prevent Gun Violence, "Dealer Regulations Policy Summary."

240 Ibid.

241 Ibid.

242 Ibid.

- 243 The Office of the Revisor of Statutes, "2015 Minnesota Statutes: 624.7161," available at https://www.revisor. mn.gov/statutes/?id=624.7161 (last accessed November 2015).
- 244 Veronica Rose, "Summary of State Gun Laws" (Hartford, CT: Office of Legal Research, 2013), available at http:// www.cga.ct.gov/2013/rpt/2013-R-0001.htm; N.J.A.C. 13:54-6 available at, http://www.njsp.org/info/pdf/ firearms/062400_title13ch54.pdf; The Office of the Revisor of Statutes," Minnesota Administrative Rules: Chapter 7504," available at https://www.revisor.leg. state.mn.us/rules?id=7504&view=chapter&keyw ord_type=&keyword=of&redirect=0 (last accessed November 2015).
- 245 Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, "Regulation and Oversight of Gun Dealers Reduces Trafficking to Criminals" (2010), available at http://www. joycefdn.org/assets/1/7/Regulation_and_Oversight_ Reduces_Gun_Trafficking.pdf.

246 N.J. Stat. §2C:58-2(a).

247 N.J.A.C. 13:54; Aliyah Frumin, "Chris Christie's Potential Gun Control Bind," MSNBC, January 8, 2015, available at http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/christies-potentialgun-control-bind.

- 248 For examples of sets of best practices governing gun dealers, see the Mayors Against Illegal Guns, "Responsible Firearms Retailer Partnership," available at http:// prtl-sitea-maigs.nyc.gov/html/partnership/partnership, shtml (last accessed November 2015); Brady Campaign, "Gun Dealer Code of Conduct," September 2, 2014, available at http://www.bradycampaign.org/ourimpact/resources/gun-dealer-code-of-conduct.
- 249 For examples of grading systems for restaurants, see County of Los Angeles Public Health, "Grading and Posting Requirements for Retail Food Facilities," available at http://publichealth.lacounty.gov/eh/misc/ehpost.htm (last accessed November 2015); New York City Health Department, "How We Score and Grade" (2012), available at http://www.nyc.gov/html/doh/downloads/ pdf/rii/how-we-score-grade.pdf.
- 250 Mayors Against Illegal Guns, "Wal-Mart and Mayors Against Illegal Guns Announce 'Responsible Firearms Retailer Partnership': A 10-Point Voluntary Code," Press release, April 14, 2008, available at http://prtl-siteamaigs.nyc.gov/html/media-center/pr007-08.shtml.
- 251 Education Fund to Stop Gun Violence, "Utilizing the 'Buyer Power' Strategy to Reform the Gun Industry," available at http://www.efsgv.org/wp-content/ uploads/2013/06/Utilizing-the-Buyer-Power-Strategy-Report.pdf (last accessed December 2015).
- 252 Daniel Webster, "America's Path to Fewer Gun Deaths," Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, September 10, 2014, available at http://www.jhsph.edu/ research/centers-and-institutes/johns-hopkins-centerfor-gun-policy-and-research/daniel-webster-tedmedtalk.html.
- 253 Alexander Burns, "Mayors to 'Grade' Gun-Makers," Politico, January 19, 2013, available at http://www. politico.com/story/2013/01/dem-mayors-to-gradegun-makers-on-safety-goals-86437.html.
- 254 Haimy Assefa, "New Jersey Mayor Wants Gun Bidders to Answer Safety Questions," CNN, December 11, 2013, available at http://www.cnn.com/2013/12/11/us/newjersey-mayor-gun-manufacturer-safety/; City of Jersey City Office of the Mayor, "Mayor Fulop and Public Safety Director Announce Award of City Firearms & Ammunition Contract Based on New Approach Requiring Gun Manufacturers Answer Questions about their Practices; Innovative Practice Not Only Works to Change Debate on Guns, But Also Enhances Public Safety at Local Level," Press release, September 25, 2014, available at http://www.cityofjerseycity.com/uploadedFiles/Public_Notices/Press_Releases/Gun%20RFP%20Press%20 Release.pdf.
- 255 Heather Haddon, "Data at Center of Guns Push in Jersey City," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 12, 2014, available at http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB1000142405270230443 1104579552292069287518.
- 256 Ibid.
- 257 NBC 6 South Florida, "Miami-Dade Leaders Launch Gun Vendor Initiative," February 18, 2014, available at http:// www.nbcmiami.com/news/Miami-Dade-Leaders-Launch-Gun-Vendor-Initiative-245960411.html; Arms With Ethics, "Home," available at http://www.armswithethics.org/ (last accessed October 2015).

- 258 City of Boston, "Mayor Walsh and Police Commissioner Evans Announce Additional Steps to Curb Gun Violence," Press release, September 9, 2015, available at http://www.cityofboston.gov/news/default. aspx?id=20321.
- 259 Hillary Russ, "NYC Teacher Pension Fund Pulls Money from Gun Makers," *Reuters*, February 15, 2013, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/02/15/us-usaguns-nyc-pension-idUSBRE91E0QV20130215; Barry B. Burr, "New York City Employees Pension Fund Divests from Gun Manufacturers," *Pensions & Investments*, May 8, 2013, available at http://www.pionline.com/ article/20130508/ONLINE/130509896/new-york-cityemployees-pension-fund-divests-from-gun-manufacturers.
- 260 Russ, "NYC Teacher Pension Fund Pulls Money from Gun Makers."
- 261 Michael Sicilia, "CaISTRS Statement on its Decision to Divest of Certain Firearms Holdings Investment Committee Decides to Begin Divestment Process from Assault Weapons Manufacturers," CaISTRS, January 9, 2013, available at http://www.caIstrs.com/statement/ caIstrs-statement-its-decision-divest-certain-firearmsholdings; Russ, "NYC Teacher Pension Fund Pulls Money from Gun Makers."
- 262 According to the Tax Foundation, all but five states have imposed a statewide sales tax. See Scott Drenkard and Jared Walczak, "State and Local Sales Tax Rates in 2015," April 8, 2015, available at http://taxfoundation. org/article/state-and-local-sales-tax-rates-2015.

263 Fla. Stat. ch. 212.02(2).

264 GA Reg 560-12-1-.07

265 Mo. Rev. Stat. 144.010.1(2); 12 CSR 10-103.200.

266 18 U.S.C. 921(21)(c); 27 CFR 478.11.

- 267 Chelsea Parsons and Arkadi Gerney, "Executive Action to Strengthen Background Checks by Addressing High-Volume Gun Sellers, (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/14101739/ EngagedintheBusiness-brief.pdf.
- 268 City of New York, "Gun Show Undercover: Report on Illegal Sales at Gun Shows," p. 26.
- 269 Pennsylvania Department of Revenue, "Cigarette Tax for Law Enforcement" (2014), available at http://www. revenue.pa.gov/FormsandPublications/FormsforBusinesses/Documents/Cigarette%20Tax/dci-02.pdf; New Jersey Department of the Treasury, "A Guide to the Enforcement of the New Jersey Cigarette Tax Act" (2014), available at http://www.state.nj.us/treasury/taxation/ pdf/pubs/misc/ocicigs.pdf; Minnesota Revenue, "Department of Revenue reports on cigarette enforcement activities," Press release, April 25, 2014, available at http://www.revenue.state.mn.us/newsroom/Documents/20140425%20Cigarette%20enforcement%20 update.pdf.

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

